

LUND UNIVERSITY

Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

Bergqvist, Viktoria

2024

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Bergqvist, V. (2024). Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

VIKTORIA BERGQVIST

DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL SCIENCES | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

Viktoria Bergqvist



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) at the Faculty of Medicine at Lund University, Sweden. To be publicly defended on Friday, November 15th at 9 a.m. in Lilla Aulan, Jan Waldenströms Gata 5, Malmö

Faculty opponent Associate Professor Pontus Karling Department of Public Health and Clinical Medicine, Umeå University

Organization: LUND UNIVERSITY

Document name: Doctoral dissertation

Date of issue: November 15, 2024

Author(s): Viktoria Bergqvist

Title: Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

Abstract:

Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC) are the two main types of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). The prevalence of these conditions is approximately 0.7%. With the advent of new treatments and improved management algorithms throughout the last century, the mortality rates associated with these conditions have decreased steeply. However, IBD is still a major cause of lifetime morbidity. Immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis, or immune-mediated enterocolitis (IMC), is a similar yet distinct condition that may arise as a side-effect to treatment with immune checkpoint inhibitors against various types of neoplasias. The main aim of this thesis work was to generate new knowledge on how to monitor, evaluate, and treat inflammatory conditions of the bowel with a focus on IBD and IMC.

In paper I, we successfully evaluated off-label use of the anti- α 4 β 7 integrin inhibitor vedolizumab for IMC in a cohort of patients treated with ipilimumab or nivolumab due to metastasized melanoma or lung cancer, respectively.

In paper II, we investigated the impact of a non-medical switch from the originator infliximab to its biosimilar CT-P13 in a cohort of 313 IBD patients with a follow-up period of 12 months. Our results indicated that this type of switch was feasible with maintaned therapeutic effect and no new safety signals.

In paper III, we examined the feasibility of a non-medical switch from maintenance intravenously to subcutaneously administered vedolizumab in a cohort of 89 IBD patients. Our data indicated that this type of switch could be carried out with maintained therapeutic effect, safety, improved overall patient satisfaction, at a reduced cost.

In paper IV, we developed a novel endoscopic score for assessment of UC disease acitivity based on the two inflammatory descriptors *vascular pattern* (scored 0-2 points) and *ulcers* (scored 0-3 points). The score accounts for the most severely affected segment but also the total inflammatory burden of the large bowel. The new endoscopic score is referred to as the Simple Endoscopic Score for Ulcerative Colitis (SES-UC), and has the advantages of being simple to use without compromising performance features.

Taken together, these results have contributed with new knowledge on how to manage inflammatory conditions of the bowel with a focus on IBD and IMC.

Key words: inflammatory bowel disease, Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, immune checkpoint-inhibitor induced enterocolitis, non-medical switch, biosimilar, endoscopy, colonoscopy, endosopic score.

Language: English

Number of pages: 90

ISSN: 1652-8220

ISBN: 978-91-8021-634-0

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date 2024-10-03

Optimization of tools for monitoring, evaluating, and treating inflammatory conditions of the bowel

Viktoria Bergqvist



Coverphoto by Emilia Fehniger Copyright pp 1-90 Viktoria Bergqvist

Paper 1 © Cancer Immunology Immunotherapy, Springer Nature Paper 2 © Therapeutic Advances in Gastroenterology, SAGE Publications Paper 3 © Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics, John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Paper 4 © by the Authors (Manuscript unpublished)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences

ISBN 978-91-8021-634-0 ISSN 1652-8220 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2024:136

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University, Lund 2024 Lund 2024



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se



To my beloved dad, the first doctor that inspired me

Table of Contents

List of papers	11
Abbreviations	13
Introduction	15
The gut in health and disease	15
The basic structure of the gastrointestinal tract	
The healthy gastrointestinal immune system	
The lymphatic system and T cell trafficking to the gut	18
B cells and humoral immunity	
Etiology and immunopathologic basis of disease	21
Epidemiologic, diagnostic and clinical aspects	23
Epidemiology	
Determining diagnosis	
Disease monitoring	24
Historical and current treatment perspectives	26
Treatment for inflammatory bowel disease	
Infliximab	
Vedolizumab	
Biosimilars	
Immunogenicity, anti-drug antibodies, and mode of administration	
Cancer immunotherapy	33
Aims	35
Overall aims	35
Specific aims	35
Methods	37
Ethical considerations	37
Statistical analysis	37
General methods	38
Individual study methods	40
Paper I:	
Paper II:	
Paper III:	
Paper IV:	43

Results	45
Individual study findings	45
Paper I:	
Paper II:	47
Paper III:	
Paper IV:	
Discussion	55
Paper I	
Paper II	
Paper III	
Paper IV	
Conclusions	63
Future perspectives	65
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	67
Acknowledgements	69
References	71

List of papers

- I. **Bergqvist V**, Hertervig E, Gedeon P, Kopljar M, Griph H, Kinhult S, Carneiro A, Marsal J. Vedolizumab treatment for immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2017 May;66(5):581-592.
- II. Bergqvist V, Kadivar M, Molin D, Angelison L, Hammarlund P, Olin M, Torp J, Grip O, Nilson S, Hertervig E, Lillienau J, Marsal J. Switching from originator infliximab to the biosimilar CT-P13 in 313 patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2018 Oct 11:1-13.
- III. Bergqvist V, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Real-world data on switching from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022 Jun;55(11):1389-1401.
 - a. **Bergqvist V**, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Editorial: intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab-switch without glitch! Authors' reply. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022 Jul;56(2):351-352.
 - b. **Bergqvist V**, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Letter: to switch or not to switch, that is the question-author's reply. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022 Sep;56(5):922-923.
- IV. **Bergqvist V**, Gedeon P, Hertervig E, Marsal J. A new Simple Endoscopic Score for Ulcerative Colitis the SES-UC. *Submitted manuscript*.

Abbreviations

ADAb	Anti-drug antibody
ADCC	Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity
APC	Antigen-presenting cell
CD	Crohn's disease
CDAI	Crohn's Disease Activity Index
CRP	C-reactive protein
CTCAE	Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4
ECOG	Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
Hb	Hemoglobin
HBI	Harvey-Bradshaw Index
GALT	Gut-associated lymphoid tissues
HEV	High endothelial venule
HR-QoL	Health-related quality of life
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
ICI	Immune-checkpoint inhibitor
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
IMC	Immune-mediated enterocolitis
JAK	Janus kinase
MAdCAM-1	Mucosal vascular addressin cell adhesion molecule 1
MES	Mayo Endoscopic Subscore
MH	Mucosal healing

MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
NLR	Neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein-1
PD-L1	Programmed death-ligand 1
PRO	Patient Reported Outcomes
S1P	Sphingosine-1-phospatase
SCCAI	Simple Clinical Colitis Activity Index
SES-CD	Simple Endoscopic Score for Crohn's Disease
SES-UC	Simple Endoscopic Score for Ulcerative Colitis
SHS	Short Health Scale
TCR	T cell receptor
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
TNFR	Tumor necrosis factor α receptor
UC	Ulcerative colitis
UCCIS	Ulcerative Colitis Colonoscopic Index of Severity
UCEIS	Ulcerative Colitis Endoscopic Index of Severity
VAS	Visual Analogue Scale
WBC	White blood cell

Introduction

"A journey of a thousand miles must begin with a single step."

- Lao Tzu

The accumulation of seemingly small individual discoveries, or sometimes larger scientific breakthroughs, have over time increased our understanding of the physiologic and pathologic mechanisms underlying health and disease, to the extent that we now have the ability to translate this knowledge into medical advances that can reshape our future.

The immune system helps to protect us from microbial pathogens and malignant cells. However, a dysregulated or overly active immune system may instead give rise to health problems such as autoimmune disease. A deepened understanding of the underlying anatomic, physiologic and immunopathologic concepts of autoimmune, or autoinflammatory, disease is quintessential to the development of new treatments and monitoring strategies that can alter disease course, prognosis, and survival.

The gut in health and disease

The basic structure of the gastrointestinal tract

The gastrointestinal tract comprises the oral cavity, pharynx, esophagus, ventricle, small bowel, large bowel, rectum and anal canal (1, 2). The small bowel is subdivided into three distinct anatomic parts, i.e., the duodenum, jejunum, and ileum, whereas the large bowel is subdivided into five segments (i.e., the cecum, ascending, transverse, descending, sigmoid colon, and rectum) (1, 2).

The bowel wall comprises four layers referred to as the *mucosa, submucosa, muscularis propria* and *serosa/tunica adventitia*, respectively. (1, 3) The *mucosa* comprises a single layer of epithelial cells including specialized cells such as mucus producing goblet cells, antigen sampling microfold (M) cells, and Paneth cells, a connective tissue basement membrane, the lamina propria, and the muscularis mucosae (2-4). The lamina propria is abundant in immune cells and is a key effector

site for immune responses (5). The *submucosa* constitutes a second layer of loosely organized connective tissue that contains blood and lymphatic vessels that supply the mucosa, and the submucosal nerve plexus (1, 3, 6). The submucosal nerve plexus regulates secretion and absorption as well as intestinal peristalsis through innervation of the muscularis mucosae (3, 7). The submucosa is surrounded by the adjacent *muscularis propria*, which in turn is innervated by the myenteric nervous plexus, which is pivotal to intestinal motility (1, 7). The muscularis propria can be further subdivided into an inner circular and an outer longitudinal layer of smooth muscle cells that are important for contraction and peristalsis, respectively (8). The submucosal and myenteric nerve plexus together form the enteric nervous system which is linked to the parasympathetic branch of the central nervous system (7). The serosa, or tunica adventitia, is the outermost layer of the bowel wall which serves to stabilize the structures of the gastrointestinal tract and to reduce friction against its surroundings (1).

The healthy gastrointestinal immune system

The intestinal mucosal barrier is semi-permeable and serves a key function in the uptake of luminal water and nutrients, in the exchange of electrolytes, as well as in immune tolerance and defence (3, 9). The intestinal barrier comprises four components: the commensal microbiome, a mucus layer, a physical cellular (and paracellular) barrier of epithelial cells closely linked together by tight junctions, and an immunological barrier (3). The microbiome, the mucus layer and the epithelium provide the primary line of defence against external pathogens (10). If a luminal antigen (or pathogen) breaks through this barrier, the effector cells of the innate immune system (i.e., granulocytes, monocytes/macrophages, dendritic cells, and NK-cells) are activated within minutes to hours in order to maintain tissue homeostasis (2, 10). The adaptive immune system comprises a cell-mediated (T cell driven) and a humoral (B cell driven, antibody-mediated) branch (11). The adaptive immune response is activated more slowly as compared to the innate response, and it may take days or even weeks for an efficient adaptive immune response to be established (10).

The mucosal immune system is commonly classified into two distinct compartments referred to as inductive and effector sites where cells of the adaptive immune system are activated and exert their actions, respectively (2, 5). Inductive sites comprise gut-draining mesenteric lymph nodes and gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALTs) (2, 12). Dendritic cells naturally reside in the lamina propria and have the ability not only to capture and display antigen but also to, guided by chemotaxis, migrate to local draining lymph nodes in order to activate naïve T cells (13). Antigenpresenting cells (APCs) including dendritic cells produce cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF) α and other interleukins (ILs). These may promote clonal expansion and differentiation of recently activated T helper cells towards a Th1 (IL-

12), Th2 (IL-4), or Th17 (IL-23) phenotype and APCs thus represent a link between the innate and the adaptive branches of the immune system (11, 13). Macrophages are thought to be the primary synthesizers of $TNF\alpha$, an inflammatory cytokine and key mediator in the inflammatory process as well as important mediator of apoptosis. TNFa promotes further activation of both innate and adaptive immune cells (14-16), and exerts its effect by binding to TNFa receptors (TNFR) (15, 16). TNFR1 is expressed by most nucleated cells whereas the expression of TNF2R is limited to certain cell types such as immune cells (15). Binding of TNFa to its receptor induces an intracellular signal that promotes transcription of proinflammatory genes and production of important inflammatory mediators through the Nuclear factor κB (NF- κB) and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways (16). TNFa exists in two forms referred to as transmembrane TNF α and a soluble TNF α (15). APCs, such as dendritic cells, carry cell surface major histocompatibility complex (MHC) II receptors in addition to MHC I receptors which are expressed on all nucleated cells including cancer cells (13, 17). T cells express specific cell surface receptors called T cell receptors (TCRs) that are important in antigen recognition (18). MHC I and II mediated antigen-presentation and interaction with the TCR of T cells, under the influence of co-stimulatory signalling, are essential to the activation, differentiation, and proliferation of CD4+ helper T cells and cytotoxic CD8+ T cells (18). Immune checkpoints refer to molecules such as cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) and programmed cell death protein-1 (PD-1) that are primarily expressed on the cell surface of activated T cells (19). Physiologically, immune checkpoints are important in selftolerance since they regulate the T cell immune response and can be either stimulatory or inhibitory (20). The balance between co-stimulatory and coinhibitory signals will thus either promote or block T cell activation. T cell activation requires, in addition to MHC-TCR binding, a co-stimulatory signal that arises from CD28 (expressed on T cells) and CD80/86 (expressed on APCs) interaction (21). On the contrary, activation will be inhibited if an inhibitory signal that arises from binding between T cell-expressed CTLA-4 and APC-expressed CD80/86 predominates (21). Cancer cells can evade the immune system by upregulation of proteins such as cell surface programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1), that binds to PD-1 expressed on activated immune cells, which gives rise to a co-inhibitory signal that diminishes immune activation (22). Since immune checkpoints are a key feature when it comes to regulation of the immune response, it is also an attractive target in the treatment of various cancers.



Figure 1. CTLA-4 (panel A) and PD-1 (panel B) immune checkpoint pathways and blockade. Reproduced from (23) with permission from BMJ Publishing Group Ltd.

The lymphatic system and T cell trafficking to the gut

The lymphatic system comprises primary (i.e., thymus and bone marrow), secondary, and tertiary lymphatic organs of which the latter develop in nonlymphoid peripheral tissues in response to chronic inflammation (24). The spleen, mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues (MALTs) of the gut including Payer's patches, and lymph nodes are classified as secondary lymphoid organs. Naïve T (thymusderived) cells and B (bone marrow-derived) cells develop in the primary lymphoid organs and migrate through the circulatory system to secondary lymphoid organs where they can interact with dendritic cells and become activated following potential recognition of their cognate antigen presented by the APC (13). Lymph nodes are connected to the lymphatic system through afferent and efferent lymphatic vessels and are provided with a special type of blood vessels that are essential to T cell trafficking, referred to as high endothelial venules (HEVs), through which circulating lymphocytes can enter and further migrate into the T cell and B cell areas of the lymph node, respectively, which is where interaction with APCs and activation occurs (25). Activation of T cells in gut draining lymph nodes, promoted by intestinal dendritic cells, drives the expression of cell surface molecules towards a gastrointestinal profile with upregulation of gut homing receptors such as integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and CCR9 (5). Activated T cells egress to the blood circulation through efferent lymphatic vessels guided by a gradient of sphingosine-1-phospate (S1P), that acts on specific S1P receptors, expressed by T cells (25).



Figure 2. Gut immune cell trafficking between peripheral tissues, the lymphatic system, and blood. Reproduced from (5) with permission from John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Circulating T cells extravasate, through a series of steps including rolling/tethering, activation, firm adhesion, and diapedesis, and further migrate into peripheral tissues, to the site of inflammation (5). Activated, gut-homing T cells express integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ which is involved in the tethering/rolling step of extravasation (5). Integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ binds selectively to its counter-receptor mucosal vascular addressin cell adhesion molecule 1 (MAdCAM-1) which is expressed only by endothelial cells of postcapillary venules in the gut (26, 27).



Figure 3. Leukocyte extravasation.

Reproduced from (5) with permission from John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

B cells and humoral immunity

B cells get activated, like T cells, in secondary lymphoid organs. Activated B cells carry antigen-specific, membrane-bound, receptors called immunoglobulins (Ig) and are, unlike T cells, able to produce soluble immune receptors (i.e. antibodies) in response to antigen exposure (28). Activation of B cells can be T cell dependent or independent (29). T cell dependent activation refers to the situation where a naïve B cell captures, processes and displays an antigen on its MHC II receptors and, as a result of interaction with antigen specific Th2 cells under the influence of an appropriate co-stimulatory signal and cytokine signalling, becomes activated and undergoes clonal expansion (28). There are two principal mechanisms for T cell independent activation of B cells including toll like receptor-mediated signalling (induced for example by lipopolysaccharides or bacterial DNA) and antigen-

specific activation through cross-linking of the B cell receptor (induced for example by bacterial carbohydrate antigen) (29, 30).

Immunoglobulins, or antibodies, are large glycoproteins that have a characteristic Y-shaped structure composed of two heavy and two light polypeptide chains. The base, or tail, of the antibody constitutes the constant region that mediates binding to cell surface Fc receptors expressed by certain immune cells. The Fc region is also central to antibody-dependent complement activation (31). The top, or Fab region, constitutes the variable antigen-binding part of the antibody. The five main classes of immunoglobulins in humans are IgA, IgD, IgE, IgG, and IgM. Antibodies can mediate their immune function through various mechanisms including neutralization, opsonization, agglutination, complement activation, and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) (32, 33).

Etiology and immunopathologic basis of disease

Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC) are the two main forms of inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD). The disease pathogenesis behind these relapsing and remitting, chronic inflammatory conditions, is still not fully understood. However, genome-wide association studies for IBD have identified hundreds of genetic susceptibility loci that are associated with the development of disease and a widely accepted working hypothesis holds that disease arises when the homeostatic balance between the commensal gut microbiota and the immune system of a genetically susceptible individual is challenged by environmental factors and as a consequence, disrupted (34-38). Predisposition to develop IBD is generally considered to be polygenic with several susceptibility loci jointly contributing to the development of a disease phenotype (39). However monogenic forms of IBD exist and have been associated with very early onset disease and are often treatment refractory (35, 40). The genetic polymorphisms that predispose to disease development have been associated with processes such as intestinal mucosal barrier function, epithelial barrier integrity, antigen handling, immune activation or regulation, tolerance, and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines (39, 41). Environmental factors including smoking, diet, antibiotics, gastrointestinal infections, and lifestyle have been associated with an altered composition of the intestinal microbiota, i.e. dysbiosis, which in turn is thought to contribute to disease development (42-44). Interestingly, an earlier onset of disease seems to have a stronger association with genetic factors whereas onset later in life seems to be more strongly associated with environmental factors (45-47).



Figure 4. Cytokine signaling pathways in inflammatory bowel disease. Reproduced from (48) with permission from Elsevier Inc.

Immune-checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) such as ipilimumab, nivolumab, and pembrolizumab promote activation and proliferation of T cells and can be used to treat various types of cancers including, but not limited to, metastatic melanoma or small cell lung cancer (49). B cells and the formation of tertiary lymphoid structures have also been shown to play an important role in a successful therapeutic response to ICIs (50). However, this desired stimulation of the cellular immune system is frequently associated with immune-related toxicities that may manifest in several organ systems, but with the digestive system being one of the most commonly affected with a reported incidence rate of diarrhea or ICI-induced enterocolitis in up to nearly 45% and 12% of patients, respectively, depending on treatment regimen (51). In addition, the gastrointestinal side-effects belong to the potentially serious complications associated with a risk of mortality which however has become very low with modern management. ICI-induced enterocolitis, or immune-mediated enterocolitis (IMC), is a distinct disease entity that shares many features with IBD. Interestingly, certain variations in the composition of the gut microbiota have been associated with favorable outcomes regarding the ICI-mediated cancer treatment but also with an increased frequency of treatment associated enterocolitis (52-54).

Epidemiologic, diagnostic and clinical aspects

Epidemiology

The prevalence rates of IBD are similar for men and women with a peak incidence rate during early adulthood (55, 56). The earliest, sporadic, cases of what today most likely would have been referred to as IBD were described almost five hundred years ago (57). Starting with the second half of the twentieth century however, the incidence rates of IBD have steadily increased (38). The incidence of IBD seems to follow a given pattern with a rapid increase in new cases following industrialization, which indicates that environmental factors play a part in disease development (58). This hypothesis is further corroborated by studies on immigrant populations, where an increase in incidence can be seen for people who migrate from a low incidence to a high incidence area (59). Interestingly, incidence rates seem to stabilize over time with prevalence numbers reaching a plateau, and recent reports have indicated a decline in incidence rates in certain areas (57, 60, 61). Prevalence rates remain high, with the highest prevalence rates for IBD found in Europe and Northern America, with an approximate prevalence of 0.7% (55). The highest prevalence rates for CD (323 per 100 000) and UC (505 per 100 000) have been reported in Germany and Norway, respectively (62).



Figure 5. The epidemiologal pattern of inflammatory bowel disease. Reproduced from (58) with permission from Springer Nature.

Determining diagnosis

The diagnosis of IBD is based on a combination of typical endoscopic, histologic, clinical and sometimes radiologic features once enteric infection and other differential diagnoses have been ruled out (63). The clinical course, and inflammatory activity, is typically relapsing and remitting but may be chronically persistent or quiescent for long periods of time depending on disease phenotype (64). Symptoms of active disease may include an increase in stool frequency with both daytime and nocturnal diarrhea, abdominal pain, urgency, blood in stools, weight loss, malnutrition, and extraintestinal manifestations where various cutaneous, musculoskeletal, and ocular conditions are particularly common (65). The two main types of IBD, i.e. CD and UC, may have similar features and are sometimes difficult to distinguish. In cases where there is uncertainty about the disease subtype patients can be classified according to a third IBD subtype referred to as IBD unclassified (IBD-U). However, over time the disease may develop a more typical presentation of either CD and UC and patients can be reclassified at follow-up (66).

CD most commonly affects the ileocecal region but may involve any part of the gastrointestinal tract, whereas inflammation in UC is generally limited to the colorectal mucosa. In CD, the inflammatory process is typically discontinuous with skip lesions and involves all four layers of the bowel wall when fully developed. The transmural nature of the inflammatory process in CD predisposes to disease complications such as fistulas, abscesses, and fibrotic strictures. In UC, disease is commonly distal at onset but has a tendency to progress over time and approximately 25% of patients that present with proctitis or proctosigmoiditis develop more proximal inflammation over time (67). The Montreal classification considers age at disease onset, disease extent, disease location, and behavior and are commonly used to subcategorize the various CD and UC phenotypes, mainly for the purpose of registries and scientific studies (68). CD and UC share several histologic features including basal plasmacytosis (accumulation of plasma cells between the colonic crypts and the muscularis mucosae), ulcerations, cryptitis (infiltration of neutrophils in the crypt epithelium), and crypt distortion (69). Epithelioid granulomas are characteristic for CD but are not always present (70, 71). Similar to the diagnostic process for IBD, the diagnosis of IMC is reached based on endoscopic, histopathological, biochemical, and radiologic features in patients treated with ICIs after infectious enterocolitis has been ruled out (72).

Disease monitoring

Assessment and monitoring of disease activity may be performed by invasive procedures including endoscopy and histopathological evaluation, or non-invasive procedures such as analysis of biochemical markers of inflammatory activity in blood and stool samples, radiology, ultrasound, and questionnaires targeting symptoms and health-related quality of life (HR-QoL) to gain a more holistic understanding of the patients experience of disease including psychological aspects (73-75). Endoscopic evaluation is, like histopathological analysis and radiological assessment, examiner dependent. Endoscopic methods may include sigmoidoscopy, colonoscopy, capsule endoscopy, and in selected cases gastroscopy if upper gastrointestinal disease is suspected. Endoscopy is at present considered the gold standard for evaluation of inflammatory activity and complete resolution of macroscopic inflammation including histopathological remission, a concept referred to as mucosal healing (MH) has been associated with improved disease outcomes (75-78). Various endoscopic scoring systems exist for use in IBD (79, 80). The Simple Endoscopic Score for Crohn's Disease (SES-CD) is widely accepted for assessment in CD (75, 81). In UC, the Mayo Endoscopic Subscore (MES) is the most widely used endoscopic score however it has been criticized for being highly subjective with a high degree of interindividual variability (82, 83). Several other scores have been suggested of which the Ulcerative Colitis Endoscopic Index of Severity (UCEIS), scoring the most inflamed segment at a sigmoidoscopy, has gained popularity (84). Many of these endoscopic indices share key features that are considered endoscopic traits of inflammation including assessment of erythema, vascular pattern, granularity, friability, bleeding, and ulcers. However, access to endoscopy may be limited, is expensive, and many patients perceive the procedure as stressful or even painful which are important reasons as to why non-invasive procedures are often used in disease monitoring (73). Data on the topic of whether a complete colonoscopic examination is necessary or whether a sigmoidoscopy provides sufficient information is scarce and contradictive (85-87). The Ulcerative Colitis Colonoscopic Index of Severity (UCCIS) is a validated colonoscopic score intended for use in UC which accounts for the total inflammatory burden of the colon and rectum (88, 89).

Traditionally, a symptom-based approach has been used to evaluate disease activity and response to treatment. A caveat is that the presence of symptoms and inflammatory activity are not always on par (90, 91). However, stool frequency and presence of blood in stool for UC, as well as stool frequency and abdominal pain for CD respectively, seem to correlate well with endoscopic inflammatory activity (75). In recent years, MH which requires endoscopic evaluation has emerged as a therapeutic target (75). Furthermore, concepts such as deep remission or disease clearance with symptomatic, radiologic, histopathological, and endoscopic resolution of inflammatory activity as a therapeutic target have gained grounds and we might see a shift towards an even more stern definition of remission which includes histopathology in the future, however the feasibility and cost-effectiveness of this target remains uncertain (75, 92).

Biochemical markers of inflammatory activity such as plasma C-reactive protein (CRP), plasma albumin, white blood cell (WBC) count, and blood Hemoglobin (Hb) can be used as non-invasive markers of inflammatory activity but are prone to

impact of other conditions and may lack sensitivity (73). Fecal calprotectin is a calcium binding protein that can be found within the cytoplasm of neutrophils and activated monocytes/macrophages (93). As part of the inflammatory process, neutrophils migrate to the intestinal mucosa and release calprotectin which further drives inflammation (94). Fecal calprotectin can be measured in stool and has been shown to correlate well with the level of neutrophil infiltration and thus inflammatory activity however is not specific to inflammation due to IBD (95). Non-invasive biomarkers of inflammatory activity including plasma CRP, plasma albumin, WBCs and blood Hb, and fecal calprotectin can, similarly to IBD, be used to monitor inflammatory activity in IMC (96).

Historical and current treatment perspectives

Treatment for inflammatory bowel disease

In the 1930s, UC had a mortality rate of up to 75% within the first year from diagnosis (97). With the advent of new treatments, this number has steadily decreased and death due to IBD is now rare if appropriate treatment is initiated (98). However, the morbidity rate is still high due to disease complications and impact on quality of life (99, 100).

Sulfasalazine, developed in the late 1930s by Nanna Svartz, was initially intended for use in rheumatic disease but proved to be efficient also in UC (101). The sulfasalazine molecule consists of an antibacterial agent, sulfapyridine, and an antiinflammatory component, mesalazine (5-aminosalisylic acid, 5-ASA) (102). The anti-inflammatory component, mesalazine, was later found to account for the majority of the therapeutic effect in UC, and various mesalazine preparations are now available including a range of oral treatments and enemas (103). Approximately twenty years after the discovery of sulfasalazine, in 1955, Truelove and Witts performed a randomized controlled trial which showed that corticosteroids can be used to treat UC (104). Corticosteroids can also be used in CD but the use of corticosteroids in IBD is generally limited to treatment of acute disease flares since long-term use is associated with adverse effects (105). There is an important distinction between maintenance treatment and treatment of acute flares in IBD, with some agents being used in both clinical situations (106). However, use in acute flares requires a rapid onset of therapeutic effect whereas drugs for maintenance therapy do not have to act rapidly while long-term safety is of greater concern.

Methotrexate and thiopurines (i.e., azathioprine, 6-mercaptopurine, and thioguanine) are jointly referred to as immunomodulators and were originally used as chemotherapeutic agents to treat various types of cancer, but were later found to

be effective for treatment of IBD and other chronic inflammatory diseases (107). Thiopurines can be used for treatment of both CD and UC, whereas methotrexate is used only in CD (108, 109). With the advent of new treatments, the role of immunomodulators in the treatment arsenal has changed. Immunomodulators are however still highly effective in some patients and play an important role in combination therapy with biologics, primarily infliximab, in order to prevent or reverse the development of anti-drug antibodies (ADAbs) (110, 111). In the 1990s, cyclosporine was evaluated and shown effective for treatment of acute flares of ulcerative colitis however is associated with adverse effects and even treatment-related mortality (105, 112, 113).

The approval of the first anti-TNFa agent in IBD, i.e. infliximab, initially for treatment of CD in the late 1990s denotes the start of a new therapeutic era in IBD. Within the next few years, several other anti-TNF agents were approved for use in IBD including adalimumab and golimumab (114). Natalizumab, the first antiintegrin inhibitor targeting integrin $\alpha 4$ was approved for treatment of CD in the United States in the early 2000s but use in IBD was later suspended due to unexpected adverse events which did not present in the initial studies (115). The reason for this was that natalizumab was found to be associated with treatmentassociated mortality as a consequence of activation of JC-virus and development of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML), underlining the importance of practicing caution in the introduction of new treatments (116). Other unexpected effects may arise due advanced therapies, such as paradoxical immune-mediated effects due to some biologic treatments including anti-TNF agents. As an example these are commonly used in the treatment of psoriasis but have also been associated with the onset or worsening of psoriasis (117). The second anti-integrin inhibitor, vedolizumab, targeting integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and thus having a gut-selective effect was approved in 2014. Since then, numerous new treatments with various mechanisms of action have become available including, anti-IL12/23 inhibitors, anti-IL23 inhibitors, Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors, and S1P-receptor modulators (114, 118).



Figure 6. Approved targeted therapies for inflammatory bowel disease.

Reproduced from (118) with permission from Frontiers.

Infliximab

Infliximab is a chimeric monoclonal IgG1 antibody targeting transmembrane and soluble TNF α (119). Infliximab is approved to treat CD and UC, rheumatoid arthritis, plaque psoriasis, psoriatic arthritis, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, and ankylosing spondylitis but is also used off-label in the treatment of various conditions (120). Infliximab as maintenance therapy in IBD was studied in the ACCENT 1 and 2 trials for CD of which the latter provided an evaluation of use in perianal disease, and ACT-1 and ACT-2 trials for UC respectively (121-123). Infliximab was initially used for induction and maintenance therapy but was evaluated in a randomized controlled trial published in 2005 and shown to be effective also as rescue treatment in an acute flare of ulcerative colitis with a reduced colectomy rate as a primary outcome (124). Infliximab acts in various ways including through neutralization of soluble TNFa, blocking of interaction between TNF α and TNF receptors, and induction of apoptosis of activated immune cells through reverse signaling, complement activation, and ADCC (119, 125). Infliximab is traditionally administered as intravenous infusions and the standard dosing regimen for induction therapy in IBD is 5 mg/kg of body weight at weeks 0, 2, 6 and then every 8 weeks as maintenance treatment. However, a high dose regimen of 10 mg/kg or a reduced treatment interval may be used for dose optimization if needed (i.e., loss of response or acute severe flares of UC) (126, 127). The SONIC trial evaluated infliximab and azathioprine combination therapy (128). In this study, the combination of infliximab and an immunomodulator (i.e. azathioprine) was associated with a higher rate of corticosteroid free remission at 26 weeks follow-up as compared to infliximab or azathioprine monotherapy, respectively (128). As previously stated, infliximab is a chimeric IgG1 antibody and the murine, variable, part of the antibody is thought to drive immunogenicity (129). Generally, humanized antibodies such as adalimumab seem to be associated with a lower rate of immunogenicity and does not necessarily require combination therapy with an immunomodulator to increase the chance of maintaining the therapeutic effect (130). For infliximab a loss of response rate of 10-20% per year is expected due to immunogenicity and the development of ADAbs (123, 131-133). Important side-effects to infliximab therapy are related to immunosuppression with an increased risk of infections and neoplasia (134-137). Patients may also develop infusion-related reactions which was more common in the early days of infliximab use however the development process of therapeutic antibodies has been refined over time and this is currently less common (138-140). Infliximab is now also available as treatment through subcutaneous injections (141).

Vedolizumab

Vedolizumab is a humanized monoclonal IgG1 antibody, approved for treatment of CD and UC, that binds to integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ expressed by activated, gut-homing, T cells (26, 142, 143). This interaction prevents binding of integrin $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin to its counter-receptor MAdCAM-1, an adhesion molecule expressed selectively by venule endothelial cells in the gut (27). The prevention of effective adhesion of T cells in gut HEVs is thought to be the primary mechanism of action through which vedolizumab reduces inflammation in the gut. However, more recent studies on the topic indicate that other mechanisms, involving the innate immune system, may be important to the therapeutic effect of vedolizumab (144). The gut-selective expression pattern of MAdCAM-1 is considered central to the limited immunosuppressive effect of vedolizumab and contributes to the beneficial safety profile of this treatment (145). Infectious colitis caused by Clostridium difficile is one of the most commonly reported adverse effects (145). Also, vedolizumab does not seem to be associated with an increased risk of neoplasia and is an attractive treatment option for patients with a history of active, or recent, cancer (145). Vedolizumab was originally approved for the treatment of IBD (UC, CD) in 2014 based on the GEMINI I and II trials (142, 143). Later, vedolizumab has also been approved for the treatment of pouchitis, based on results from the EARNEST trial (146). Vedolizumab is traditionally, based on the initial studies, administered through intravenous infusions of 300 mg weeks 0, 2, 6, and then every 8 weeks (142, 143). Dosing may be intensified depending on therapeutic response. The time it takes for vedolizumab to reach its full effect is often longer than for other available treatment options, approximately 3-6 months, which makes vedolizumab unsuitable for rescue therapy (147, 148). However, in some studies early therapeutic effects within 2-6 weeks have been described, but from clinical experience the onset is not very distinct (147, 148). The slow onset of full effect is thought to be a consequence of the postulated mechanism of action where vedolizumab affects the recruitment of circulating T cells but not T cells that are already present within the gastrointestinal mucosa (27). In 2020, a subcutaneous formulation of vedolizumab was approved based on the outcome of the VISIBLE 1 and 2 trials in UC and CD respectively (149, 150). In the VISIBLE studies, induction therapy was given intravenously with 300 mg of vedolizumab administered at weeks 0 and 2, after which patients considered responders where switched to subcutaneous injections of vedolizumab (108 mg of vedolizumab every 2 weeks) from week 6 and onwards (149, 150). The subcutaneous dose of 108 mg every 2 weeks is supposed to give a similar bioavailability as compared to intravenously administered vedolizumab which is why this dosing was selected (149).

Biosimilars

Biologics are complex, large-molecule, drugs that are derived from a biologic source. Anti-TNF agents, anti-integrin inhibitors, and interleukin inhibitors are all classified as biologics. The first version of a biologic drug is commonly referred to as the originator product whereas a replica with the same active substance which is manufactured through a different process, usually by a different pharmaceutical company following patent expiration, is referred to as a biosimilar (151). An originator biologic and a biosimilar are highly similar yet not identical. The minor structural differences that do exist arise as a natural consequence of the manufacturing process, which is inherently dynamic and difficult to control since it is reliant on the use of living systems (152, 153). Thus, the development process as such imposes inevitable structural microheterogeneity to the finished product. The approval of a biosimilar is a highly regulated process and requires studies on physicochemical and biologic characteristics of the biosimilar in addition to a clinical equivalence trial to determine the biosimilars non-inferiority to the originator product in terms of efficacy, immunogenicity, and safety (154). However, the process is less rigorous as compared to the approval process of the originator product since data extrapolation may be used if the originator product is approved across several indications (155). The first infliximab biosimilar was approved for marketing within the European Union in 2013 (156). Following the patent expiration for infliximab in 2015, the first infliximab biosimilar (CT-P13) could be distributed. The non-inferiority trials that were carried out during the approval process included patient populations with rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis, and thus, the biosimilars had not actually been tested in a population of IBD patients before approval, which was granted on this indication based on data extrapolation (157, 158). The concept of extrapolation has been subject to extensive debate. The limited access to data in IBD patients was, at the time, a major source of concern to many gastroenterologists, and the European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation (ECCO) published a position statement that advised against the use of biosimilars including the concept of switching between different versions of a biologic until proper data was available (159). Legitimate concern regarding extrapolation of efficacy and safety data from patient populations with rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis to IBD patients was voiced due to nonnegligible differences in patient demographics including use of concomitant medications and comorbidities, as well as differences in dosing regimens between indications (160). Furthermore, there was concern since the postulated mechanismof-action through which infliximab exerts its therapeutic effect seems to differ across indications where effects on transmembrane TNF α with induction of apoptosis or ADCC are thought to be of greater importance in IBD (160). Particularly concerning was the fact that in vitro studies of CT-P13 had demonstrated differences in fucosylation with a higher number of afucosylated glycans in the Fc-part of the CT-P13 antibody as compared to the originator

infliximab, and reduced affinity to the $Fc\gamma$ IIIa and $Fc\gamma$ IIIb receptors which theoretically is important for NK-cell dependent ADCC in CD (161). The negative attitude towards biosimilars may also partly have been related to a previous study on switching from intravenously administered infliximab to subcutaneously administered adalimumab (162). However, switching from intravenously administered infliximab to subcutaneously administered adalimumab and switching from an originator biologic to a biosimilar using the same mode of administration are not comparable situations.

Immunogenicity, anti-drug antibodies, and mode of administration

Biologic therapeutics can elicit a B cell mediated humoral response with formation of ADAbs, which may result in immune complex formation, increased drug clearance, loss of response, and infusion-related reactions (163). ADAbs can be either neutralizing or non-neutralizing and can be measured through drug-sensitive or drug-tolerant assays (164). However not all types of ADAbs may be clinically relevant (165). The expected yearly loss of response rate for patients on infliximab maintenance therapy, which is a chimeric monoclonal antibody, is as previously stated approximately 10-20% (123, 131-133). Loss of response rates are mainly thought to be attributed to the development of ADAbs. The risk of ADAb development is generally lower for humanized antibodies such as adalimumab as compared to infliximab (166). The use of an immunomodulator in combination with infliximab has been associated with a lower risk of ADAb formation and corticosteroid free remission (128). In the GEMINI and VISIBLE studies of vedolizumab, it became evident that vedolizumab treatment may also be associated with formation of ADAbs, but the clinical relevance of these antibodies remains uncertain (142, 143, 149, 150). In recent years, subcutaneously administered formulations of infliximab and vedolizumab have become available in addition to intravenously administered formulations. A change in route of administration to subcutaneous delivery has implications for patient's HR-OoL and health-care resources. The differences in pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects following intravenously and subcutaneously administered treatment are yet poorly studied. In the case of a switch from an intravenously to a subcutaneously administered formulation of a treatment, differences in pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics must be considered, since this may affect not only the dosing regimen but also target serum concentrations. Theoretically, subcutaneous administration may infer an increased risk of immunogenicity (167, 168). To date, only a few drugs are available both as intravenous and subcutaneous formulations which makes comparison difficult. In one publication, there is data suggesting that the immunogenicity and propensity for ADAb development may be related to the specific product rather than to administration via the subcutaneous route in general however there are various cofactors that may affect immunogenicity which are yet poorly understood (169). Interestingly, in a study on a switch from intravenously to

subcutaneously administered infliximab (CT-P13) data indicate a relatively low presence of ADAbs after switch as compared to what would be expected on continued intravenous treatment possibly due to a lack of fluctuations in infliximab serum concentrations with a higher, more consistent, baseline drug concentration on subcutaneous treatment (170).

Cancer immunotherapy

Chemotherapy, radiotherapy, surgery, hormone therapy, and bone marrow transplantation comprise traditional methods of cancer treatment. In the past decade, targeted immunotherapy has emerged as a powerful treatment option in various types of solid cancers including but not limited to melanoma, lung cancer, esophagus cancer, breast cancer, urothelial cancer, and renal cell cancer (171). The immune system plays an important role in the recognition and response to malignant cells. Cancer immunoediting refers to a hypothesis by Dunn et al. which suggests that the immune system's anti-tumor response may be divided into three distinct stages, i.e., elimination (immunosurveillance), equilibrium, and escape (172). Cancer cells can develop various mechanisms to evade anti-tumor immune cells including modulation of immune checkpoints which results in attenuation of the T cell response (173). ICIs target specific immune checkpoints and are used to shift the balance back towards immune activation and thus harness the natural ability of the immune system to fight cancer. The use of ICIs has revolutionized the field of immune oncology and cancer care, and in 2018 Tasuko Honjo and James Allison were awarded the 2018 Nobel Prize for their discovery of the immune checkpoints PD-1 and CTLA-4, respectively (174, 175). Since the first ICI, ipilimumab, was approved in 2011, several other ICIs targeting CTLA-4, PD-1, PD-L1 or lymphocyte antigen gene-3 (LAG-3) have become available (171). Ipilimumab, an IgG1 monoclonal antibody targeting and inhibiting CTLA-4, blocks CTLA-4 which favors CD28 and CD80/86 binding which in turn promotes immune activation through decreased immune inhibition and increased co-stimulatory signaling (21). Nivolumab is an IgG4 monoclonal antibodies targeting PD-1, thus binding to and blocking interaction between PD-1 and PD-L1 which promotes activation of T cells (21). Treatment with ICIs have been associated with improved cancer prognosis and survival (51, 176). However, immune checkpoint inhibition leads to non-selective immune activation and is frequently associated with immunologic adverse events affecting the gastrointestinal tract, liver, lungs, skin, kidneys, nervous system, and endocrine organs (177, 178). Gastrointestinal side effects are common with diarrhea affecting 27.5-33.1% and 8.0-19.2% of patients receiving ipilimumab or nivolumab monotherapy respectively, but with numbers rising to nearly 45% of patients if ipilimumab and nivolumab combination therapy is used (51, 179, 180). The corresponding numbers for development of IMC of any grade are 7.6-11.6% and 1.0-1.3% for patients treated with ipilimumab and nivolumab respectively whereas colitis of any grade develop in approximately 12% of patients on combination
therapy (51, 179, 180). In many cases symptoms are mild, but a non-negligible number of patients develop severe disease which requires treatment with corticosteroids or biologic immunosuppressive drugs such as infliximab, and temporary withdrawal or even discontinuation of ICI treatment (181-183). However, not all patients respond to this treatment and might require other measures to bring inflammation under control. Colectomy is one such measure, which is non-desirable due to associated morbidity and mortality (184). Also, the use of immunosuppressive treatment may counteract and outbalance the positive effects of the ICI, which makes gut-selective immunosuppression desirable if this can be achieved (185-187).

Aims

Overall aims

To generate new knowledge on how to treat and evaluate inflammatory conditions of the bowel, with a focus on inflammatory bowel disease and immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis.

Specific aims

Paper I: To examine whether the anti- $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin inhibitor vedolizumab can be used to treat immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis.

Paper II: To investigate the impact of a non-medical switch from the originator infliximab to a biosimilar (CT-P13) on treatment efficacy, safety, immunogenicity, and drug serum trough levels in a population of patients with inflammatory bowel disease.

Paper III: To evaluate whether a non-medical switch from intravenously to subcutaneously administered vedolizumab is feasible in terms of therapeutic effect, safety, immunogenicity, treatment costs, patient experience, and patient satisfaction in a population of patients with inflammatory bowel disease

Paper IV: To develop a simple, yet reliable endoscopic index for assessment of inflammatory activity in ulcerative colitis.

Methods

Ethical considerations

All studies were approved by an Ethics committee (Sweden) and carried out in accordance with the 1964 Helsinki declaration and later amendments. For Paper I, written informed consent was waived due to the specific character of the study. For paper II, written informed consent was waived since the switch was performed as part of routine clinical care and data were analyzed in a pseudonymized fashion. For Paper III-IV, written informed consent was collected from all study participants before study entry.

Statistical analysis

In paper I, Statistical analysis was performed using Prism 6 for Mac OS X version 6.0h (GraphPad Software, Inc.). The Wilcoxon matched pairs sign rank test was used in order to compare baseline and follow-up data for inflammatory biomarkers. In paper II, statistical analysis was carried out using Prism 7 for Mac OS X version 7.0d (GraphPad Software, Inc.). The paired samples t-test or Wilcoxon matched pairs sign rank test was used as appropriate to compare baseline and follow-up data for biochemical markers of inflammatory activity, clinical disease activity scores and the composite HR-QoL assessment. The Chi-Square test was used to evaluate change in frequency distribution before and after switch for the individual items of the HR-QoL assessment (i.e., symptoms, social function, disease-related worry, and general well-being). In paper III, we used Prism 9 for Mac OS X version 9.3.1 (GraphPad Software, Inc.) for statistical analyses. As for paper II, the paired samples t-test or Wilcoxon matched pair sign rank test was used to compare baseline and follow-up data for biochemical markers, clinical disease activity scores, and HR-QoL. We performed sensitivity analyses for best-case and worst-case scenarios and applied the complete case analysis method. The Kruskal-Wallis test was used to evaluate the association between fecal calprotectin levels and serum vedolizumab trough levels stratified for quartiles at baseline and follow-up. Drug persistence rates were evaluated using Kaplan-Meier analysis. In our Reply to the Letter to the Editor, we performed a complementary analysis of fecal calprotectin levels at 6 months, where patients were stratified for inactive and active disease. As for the original

publication, the paired samples t-test or Wilcoxon matched pair sign rank test was used as appropriate. We also conducted a complementary analysis where we utilized the Spearman rank order correlation test in order to correlate time on intravenous vedolizumab before switch with fecal calprotectin levels at 6 months after switch. In Paper IV, SPSS statistics for Mac OS X version 29.0.1.1 (IBM Corp.) was used for statistical analysis and GraphPad Prism 10.2.0 for Mac OS X (GraphPad Software, Inc.) was used to graph data. Intra- and interobserver agreement was determined by use of weighted kappa (κ) statistics. The Altman criteria were used to categorize strength of agreement (188). Correlation analyses were carried out using Spearman's rank order correlations.

General methods

Blood and plasma biochemical markers of inflammatory activity

The analyses of plasma CRP and albumin as well as blood Hb, neutrophils, and lymphocytes included in Papers I-IV have all been conducted in a routine clinical laboratory according to standardized methods. The neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio (NLR) and overall survival with regards to several solid tumor diseases have shown to correlate inversely which is why we calculated the NLR for the purpose of Paper I (189).

Fecal calprotectin

Analysis of levels of fecal calprotectin, a calcium-binding protein derived primarily from neutrophils and activated macrophages, in stool has a high sensitivity and specificity in terms of detecting gastrointestinal inflammation (93, 95). Fecal calprotectin is however not helpful in differentiating between various etiologies of gastrointestinal inflammation. There are various assays available for measurement of fecal calprotectin (190-192). However, cross-comparison of different assays have revealed that sensitivity and specificity may vary depending on which type of assay is used (193). Thus, it is important that the same type of assay for analysis of fecal calprotectin levels is used consistently. For the purpose of Paper I-IV, fecal calprotectin levels were measured in a routine clinical laboratory by a quantitative, commercially available, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA; PhiCal, Calpro AS).

Clinical disease activity

The Crohn's Disease Activity Index (CDAI) was developed in 1976 (194). The Harvey-Bradshaw Index (HBI), representing a simplified version of the CDAI, was developed in 1980 and can also be used to assess patient-reported disease activity (i.e. symptoms) in CD (195). The HBI includes the items number of liquid/soft stools per day, abdominal pain, general well-being, extraintestinal manifestations such as arthritis or uveitis among others, and assessment of a palpable abdominal mass in the right iliac fossa which is indicative of inflammation in the ileocecal region (195). The individual item scores are added into a total score. The patientbased HBI covers the same items as the original HBI except for assessment of an abdominal mass and has been found to correlate well with the original, clinicianbased HBI (196, 197). The Simple Clinical Colitis Activity Index (SCCAI) includes daytime and nocturnal stool frequency, urgency, blood in stool, general well-being, and extraintestinal manifestations and can be used to assess clinical disease activity in UC (198). The use of patient-based scoring systems does not require a clinical assessment or examination by a physician which may facilitate data collection. In recent years, the STRIDE-II criteria were published including the Patient Reported Outcomes (PRO) 2 system for assessment of clinical disease activity (75). The PRO2-CD is derived from the Crohn's Disease Activity Index (CDAI) and comprises daily soft or liquid stool frequency multiplied by 2, and abdominal pain multiplied by 5 (194, 199). The PRO2-UC for ulcerative colitis is based on the Mayo Score and comprises the simple sum of daily stool frequency and blood in stool (200). The PRO2 scores were developed in order to reduce the impact of subjective elements in the assessment of clinical disease activity. We used PRO2-CD and PRO2-UC along with patient-based HBI and SCCAI in Paper III. Over time we have seen a drift from a symptom-based approach to estimate disease activity towards more objective outcome measures such as endoscopy. However, clinical disease activity assessment still contributes with important information particularly early on in the course when a new treatment is initiated, as for example in the studies of JAK inhibitors where a symptomatic improvement may be seen already within the first few days of treatment (201).

Health-related quality of life

Several scoring systems for HR-QoL, such as the Inflammatory Bowel Disease Questionnaire (IBDQ) and the EQ-5D, may be used for assessment of HR-QoL in adult IBD patients (202-206). However, the Short Health Scale (SHS) is validated in Swedish and may be used in both CD and UC which is why we chose this Likert-type scoring system to assess HR-QoL in our studies (205, 206). The SHS comprises symptoms, social function, disease-related worry, and general well-being. Each item is scored on a scale from 0-5 where 0 denotes the best possible outcome and 5 denotes the worst possible outcome. We have also calculated a composite score of

0-20 to get a more comprehensive understanding of the patient's perception of their HR-QoL comprising the sum of individual item scores. The responses for the individual items of the SHS score was initially assessed on a 100-mm Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) but over time the index has been converted into a Likert type-scoring system.

Serum trough levels and anti-drug antibodies

For the purpose of paper II, serum infliximab trough concentrations were measured by a validated, drug-sensitive, ELISA with a detection limit of $\ge 0.2 \ \mu g/ml$ (207-209). A complementary analysis of ADAbs was carried out in cases with undetectable serum infliximab levels. The analysis of serum vedolizumab trough concentrations for the purpose of Paper III was carried out using a validated chemiluminescence ELISA. Analyses of infliximab and vedolizumab trough concentrations were carried out in a routine clinical laboratory at the Karolinska University Hospital.

Individual study methods

Paper I:

Seven patients started on off-label treatment with vedolizumab for IMC arising as a consequence of treatment with ipilimumab for advanced melanoma (n=6) or nivolumab for non-small cell lung cancer (n=1) between June 2014 and June 2016 at Skane University Hospital were retrospectively identified. The decision to initiate treatment with vedolizumab was clinically based and all blood and fecal samples used in the study were collected as part of routine clinical care. In this study, we retrospectively report on the outcome of this proceeding. Six patients had received corticosteroid treatment before vedolizumab treatment was initiated but was corticosteroid-refractory or corticosteroid-dependent. One patient who had a history of ulcerative colitis received prophylactic treatment with vedolizumab with the intent to prevent a flare after initiation of immunotherapy. Vedolizumab induction therapy was administered according to the standard dosing regimen in IBD. The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) scale was used to assess performance status (210). Ileocolonoscopy, histology, and computed tomography was used to determine the diagnosis of IMC after infection had been ruled out. Video recordings and photographs from the ileocolonoscopic examinations were scored by an experienced endoscopist. The most severely affected segment at ileocolonoscopy was scored according to a global assessment ranging from absent, mild, moderate, and severe inflammatory activity as well as according to the SES-

CD and UCEIS endoscopic scores. In addition, a composite score based on the combination of the SES-CD and UCEIS was constructed and applied since a specific endoscopic scoring system for IMC was lacking at the time. We decided to combine the SES-CD and UCEIS scores into a composite score since IMC may display endoscopic features that are typical for both CD and UC (211, 212). Furthermore, we included a global assessment of endoscopic inflammatory activity in order to provide a comprehensive representation of the inflammatory activity since IMC may also display endoscopic features which are not typical to IBD. Biopsy specimens collected at the time of the ileocolonoscopic exams were assessed and graded for inflammatory activity by a pathologist as part of routine clinical care, based on a global assessment on a scale from 0-3 representing absent, mild, moderate or severe inflammatory activity. The Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) version 4.0 was used to grade the severity of diarrhea on a scale from 1 to 5 (213). Grade 1 indicates a mild increase in diarrhea as compared to baseline (increase of <4 stools by daily), Grade 2 represents a moderate daily increase in bowel frequency of 4-6 stools, Grade 3 denotes a severe increase of ≥ 7 stools per day, whereas Grade 4 and Grade 5 refers to diarrhea with life-threatening consequences or death respectively. Patient-data were examined at three distinct time-points including at the onset of IMC, during treatment with corticosteroids but before treatment with vedolizumab was started, and after initiation of vedolizumab treatment once corticosteroids had been tapered.

Paper II:

This prospective, observational, open-label, cohort study was initiated in order to evaluate a structured, non-medical switch from the originator infliximab (Remicade) to the biosimilar CT-P13 (Remsima®) in a population of adult IBD patients. The non-medical switch was carried out following an initiative of Region Skane, starting in October 2015, and all patients received written and verbal information about the impending change in medication before the switch was carried out. We monitored the switch carefully and investigated the therapeutic effect, pharmacokinetics, and safety at 2, 6, and 12 months after this intervention. The study is a multicenter study and includes data from four hospitals in the County of Skane, Sweden. There were no restrictions in terms of concomitant treatment, and dose intensification or de-escalation of infliximab therapy or concomitant medications, carried out by the treating physician, were permitted without restrictions throughout the study. The reason for this is that the switch was carried out as part of routine clinical management and thus the study is an observational study intended to reflect a real-world cohort of IBD-patients. To get a comprehensive understanding of the consequences that a non-medical switch may infer, we included several outcome measures, i.e., clinical disease activity, remission rates, blood and fecal biomarkers, drug trough levels, and quality of life. Follow-up data were prospectively documented in medical records and by use of

the Swedish Registry of Inflammatory Bowel Disease (SWIBREG) as part of clinical routine. Non-invasive markers of inflammatory activity including the symptom-based scores HBI for CD and the SCCAI for UC, the HR-QoL score SHS which has been validated for use both in CD and UC, biochemical markers (plasma CRP and albumin, blood Hb, and fecal calprotectin) were collected and jointly used to evaluate disease activity. Pharmacokinetics and immunogenicity were evaluated through analysis of drug trough levels and the presence of ADAbs before and after switch, since decreased through levels and increased presence of ADAbs would be an indicator of increased immunogenicity which in turn could lead to loss of response. We performed subgroup analyses of patients with and without immunomodulator treatment since the use of concomitant immunomodulator therapy, as opposed to infliximab monotherapy, may affect immunogenicity with a possible reduced immunogenicity in the group receiving an immunomodulator. We performed analyses in terms of absolute change in baseline characteristics (i.e., change in blood and fecal biomarkers, patient-reported quality of life and symptom assessments) as well as remission rates, loss of response rates, achieved remission rates, and proportion of patients that experienced disease worsening as compared to baseline at the given time-points based on fecal calprotectin levels and clinical symptom scores (the HBI or the SCCAI, as appropriate). The decision to include bidirectional evaluation of loss-of-response and achieved remission respectively was based on the relapsing and remitting disease course that is seen in many patients, in order to capture the natural fluctuations in disease activity where patients go in and out of remission unrelated to treatment. We included the analysis of disease worsening in order to be able to compare our results for CD patients with data from the NOR-SWITCH study, an important study at the time which included the HBI index for CD (214). However, for UC patients NOR-SWITCH uses the partial Mayo Score (214). The partial Mayo Score requires a physician global assessment (82). Since our study was conducted according to a prespecified clinical protocol, in a clinical context, we did unfortunately not have data for the partial Mayo Score. Data on loss of response, remission rates, and disease worsening were presented since a change in absolute numbers may not always be clinically relevant even though it reaches statistical significance, thus aiming at capturing clinically relevant changes.

Paper III:

In this prospective, observational cohort study we evaluated treatment effect, safety, pharmacokinetics, treatment costs and patient experience in consecutive adult UC patients that were switched from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment. The study was conducted at the Skane University Hospital, Sweden, and the follow-up period was 6 months; however, drug persistence was assessed for up to 12 months. Written informed consent was collected from all patients before inclusion. There were no restrictions in terms of dosing regimen or use of

concomitant treatment, and thus, change in medication or dosing regimen was permitted on the discretion of the treating physician throughout the follow-up period however all changes in treatment were documented. All patients were switched to a dose of 108 mg vedolizumab subcutaneously every two weeks regardless of disease activity and prior dose optimization on intravenous treatment since we wanted to evaluate whether this regimen was sufficient for patients that were previously optimized on intravenous treatment, given that the pharmacokinetics for the intravenous and subcutaneous routes of administration differ for vedolizumab. Patient baseline data were collected at the time of inclusion. The primary endpoint was change in fecal calprotectin levels 6 months after switch since this is likely the most sensitive outcome measure in terms of capturing a potential subclinical increase in inflammatory activity. Secondary endpoints were change in disease activity evaluated through assessment of laboratory biomarkers, clinical disease activity, and evaluation of remission rates based on assessment of fecal calprotectin levels and patient-reported symptom scores. A fecal calprotectin level of $<150 \mu g/g$ was used to define remission for CD and UC patients. A patient-based HBI ≤ 4 or PRO2-CD ≤ 11 for CD and an SCCAI ≤ 2 or PRO2-UC = 0 for UC were used to define clinical disease activity remission. Furthermore, we evaluated drug persistence and serum vedolizumab trough levels as well as differences in annual treatment costs depending on if an intravenous or subcutaneous treatment regimen is used. Drug persistence rate is an important outcome measure since the result incorporates an evaluation of several aspects of a drug including therapeutic effect, adverse events, and patient satisfaction. However, the result for this type of analysis may be misleading in cases where patients discontinue treatment due to a significant improvement in the underlying condition. We included analysis of drug serum concentrations in order to acquire new knowledge on appropriate reference levels for subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment. Adverse events were documented. The patients were also asked to fill out structured questionnaires that, in addition to patient-based symptom scores covered HR-QoL assessment by use of the SHS, injection site reactions, and various aspects of patient experience following switch including overall injection experience, satisfaction with the injector pen, and experience of switching from intravenous to subcutaneous treatment.

Paper IV:

We prospectively recruited patients with an established diagnosis of UC, scheduled for a routine clinical visit at the Skane University Hospital, to the study with the primary intent to develop a new, simplified, endoscopic score for UC. Secondary objectives included reliability and validity testing of the already established MES, UCEIS, and UCCIS, as well as investigating whether a complete colonoscopic exam is preferable to sigmoidoscopy. We included adult UC patients, diagnosed according to conventional criteria (i.e., clinical presentation, endoscopic appearance, histopathology, and radiology), with varying levels of disease severity. Written informed consent was collected from all patients prior to inclusion. All conventional UC therapies were permitted during the study and all patients underwent a complete ileocolonoscopy where video recording was performed. The video recordings were edited into five shorter video sequences per patient representing each of the colonic segments (i.e., cecum/ascending, transverse, descending, and sigmoid colon) and the rectum. Segmental mucosal biopsy specimens were collected at the time of the endoscopic procedure and scored according to the Sandborn UC Histology Index (215). Blood and stool samples including plasma CRP, blood Hb, and fecal calprotectin were collected. Furthermore, we collected data on patient-reported clinical disease activity and HR-QoL by use of questionnaires covering the SCCAI and SHS scores including a total SHS score based on the sum of the individual item scores.

Each video sequence was, individually and blinded to clinical data, reviewed three times by three experienced gastroenterologists and one resident gastroenterologist. The second and third reviews were used for assessment of intra- and interobserver agreement, whereas the results from the third review was used for validity testing. The video sequences were scored for *erythema* (score range 0-2), *vascular pattern* (score range 0-2), *granularity* (score range 0-2), *friability* (score range 0-2), *bleeding* (score range 0-3), *ulcers* (score range 0-3/0-4 as appropriate), and according to the MES (score range 0-3; representing normal/inactive, mild, moderate and severe disease activity), followed by calculation of the UCEIS and UCCIS. Both segment-specific and total colonic scores for the MES, UCEIS, and UCCIS were calculated for the purpose of this study.

Results

Individual study findings

Paper I:

Patient age ranged from 40-71 years with a male:female ratio of 4:3. The ECOG for the seven patients at baseline was 0-1. The median time between the first administered dose of ICI therapy and the onset of enterocolitis (CTCAE Enterocolitis Grade 3) was 65 days (range 38-88 days) for patients treated with ipilimumab whereas the patient that received nivolumab developed symptoms first after 18 cycles of treatment (292 days). In accordance with therapeutic guidelines, ICI treatment was discontinued upon development of Grade 3 symptoms and all patients were started on corticosteroids. However, the patients included in this study proved to be partially refractory to corticosteroid treatment, or corticosteroiddependent. Ileocolonoscopy was carried out before treatment with vedolizumab was initiated in all patients and showed mild to moderate inflammation in all cases based on a global assessment of the endoscopic inflammatory activity. The composite score based on the SES-CD and UCEIS (range 0-20) correlated well with histopathological analysis.



Figure 7. Endoscopic evaluation of IMC using endoscopic scores developed for UC and CD (panel A). Comparison between the novel combined endoscopic score and histopathology (panel B). Reproduced from (216) with permission from Springer Nature.

The median time that elapsed between onset of CTCAE Grade 3 enterocolitis and the start of vedolizumab induction therapy was 79 days (range 57-86). One patient had received and failed infliximab therapy before treatment with vedolizumab was considered but responded to treatment with vedolizumab intravenously. The median time between start of vedolizumab treatment and corticosteroid free remission was 56 days (range 52-92 days). Treatment was well tolerated by all patients with no reported adverse events. Fecal calprotectin and blood biomarkers of inflammatory activity improved following treatment with vedolizumab.



Figure 8. Laboratory inflammatory biomarkers in IMC in relation to enterocolitis onset, on corticosteroid therapy just before initiation of vedolizumab, and after vedolizumab therapy. Reproduced from (216) with permission from Springer Nature.

The patient with active UC at the time when ipilimumab was initiated experienced worsening of symptoms following start of ipilimumab treatment and thus prophylactic treatment was not successful in this case, however, the time-period between initiation of vedolizumab and start of ipilimumab was short given the known slow onset of therapeutic effect for vedolizumab.

Paper II:

In total, 313 patients (195 CD patients and 118 UC patients) were switched from the originator infliximab to CT-P13. A total of 250 patients completed 12 months of follow-up.



Figure 9. Flow-chart of all study patients with reason for CT-P13 discontinuation and dropout. Reproduced from (217) with permission from Sage Publications.

Based on analysis of clinical disease activity indices there was no significant change in clinical disease activity at 12 months, which was the primary endpoint.

Furthermore, no significant changes were seen in fecal calprotectin levels, plasma CRP, blood Hb, HR-QoL, or infliximab serum trough concentrations at 12 months of follow-up. A small yet significant increase in plasma albumin levels was seen over time in CD patients, with an absolute change in plasma albumin of 1.22 g/L at 12 months. Subgroup analysis of patients receiving concomitant immunomodulator therapy as compared to infliximab monotherapy did not show any significant differences. In CD, 66.2% and 68.2% of patients were in clinical remission at baseline and 12 months of follow-up respectively. The corresponding numbers for UC patients were 71.6% at baseline and 78.9% at the end of follow-up. Subgroup analysis of CD patients showed that among the patients that were considered to be

in remission at baseline, as defined by the patient-based HBI, 16.9% had active disease (i.e. lost remission) at 12 months. Conversely, 21.2% of CD patients with active disease at baseline had achieved clinical remission at 12 months of follow-up. For UC patients considered to be in clinical remission at baseline, as defined by the SCCAI, 8.3% had lost remission at 12 months. However, 23.8% of the patients with active disease at baseline had achieved clinical remission during the same time period. Disease worsening rates were 14.0% for CD patients and 13.8% for UC patients. Severe adverse events occurred in 2.2% of patients, and ADAbs developed in 2.7% of patients during follow-up.



Figure 10. Absolute changes in clinical disease activity scores at 2, 6, and 12 months after switch from originator IFX to CT-P13 for CD and UC patients, including subgroup analysis of patients with and without concomitant immunomodulator therapy. Reproduced from (217) with permission from Sage Publications.

Paper III:

A total of 89 patients (48 CD patients and 41 UC patients) switched from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab were included in the study. The median exposure time to intravenous vedolizumab before switch was 26.1 months (IQR 9.5-52.9). Outcome data is generally reported for 6 months of follow-up, however drug persistence data is reported for up to 12 months. Our results indicate that drug persistence to subcutaneous vedolizumab after switch was high with 95.5% of patients continuing on treatment at 6 months, and 88.5% at 12 months.



Figure 11. Drug persistence rate after switch from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment.

Reproduced from (218) with permission from John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Analysis of fecal calprotectin levels in all IBD patients as well as in the subgroup analysis of CD patients showed a small yet significant decrease at 6 months of follow-up as compared to baseline.



Figure 12. Fecal calprotectin levels and remission rates at baseline and 6 months after switch from intravenous (IV) to subcutaneous (SC) vedolizumab. Reproduced from (218) with permission from John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Out of three patients which had active perianal disease at baseline, two still had signs of active perianal disease at follow-up. Remission rates as defined by fecal calprotectin remained unchanged for all study groups (IBD, CD, and UC). There was no significant change in plasma CRP levels or patient-perceived HR-QoL as assessed through the SHS individual items or composite score. Furthermore, there was no change in clinical disease activity throughout the study period in CD patients, based on the results from the patient-based HBI and PRO2-CD scores. For UC patients, the SCCAI indicated an improvement in terms of clinical disease activity however this change was not corroborated by results from analysis of PRO2-UC. Remission rates remained unchanged for both CD and UC patients. Twenty patients were dose-optimized on intravenous treatment with vedolizumab whereas the remaining 69 patients received treatment according to the standard dosing regimen of 300 mg administered by intravenous infusion every 8 weeks. Subgroup analysis indicated that the patients that received the standard treatment regimen before switch displayed a small yet significant decrease in fecal calprotectin levels after switch however the remission rate based on fecal calprotectin levels did not change. There was a statistically significant improvement in PRO2-UC after switch for the subgroup of UC patients that received the standard

dosing of intravenous vedolizumab before switch. Throughout the study period, 10.1% of patients required dose intensification of subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment. Median, steady-state, serum vedolizumab trough levels were 8.1 μ g/ml (IQR 5.2–14 μ g/ml) before the switch (intravenous vedolizumab), and 19.0 μ g/ml (IQR 13.0–23.0 μ g/ml) 6 months after switch (subcutaneous vedolizumab) when the entire cohort was considered reflecting a 2.3-fold increase. Results were similar for the CD and UC subgroups. For CD patients however, fecal calprotectin levels were significantly higher for patients with the lowest serum concentrations of vedolizumab as compared to those with the highest serum concentrations on intravenous treatment, a tendency which was not seen after switch to subcutaneous treatment.



Figure 13. Associations between serum vedolizumab trough concentration quartiles and fecal calprotectin levels on intravenous (IV) and subcutaneous (SC) treatment with vedolizumab. Reproduced from (218) with permission from John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Adverse events (not including local injection reactions) on treatment with subcutaneous vedolizumab were reported by 31.3% of CD and 24.4% of UC patients. The corresponding numbers on intravenous vedolizumab treatment was 27.1% for CD and 22.0% for UC patients respectively. Thus, reports on adverse events were similar before and after the switch. In total, 88.0%-94.0% of patients reported none or mild local injection reactions. Patient satisfaction regarding the

switch, the injection experience, and overall satisfaction with the injector pen was generally high. Furthermore, an annualized cost estimate indicated that the subcutaneous regimen was associated with a 15% cost reduction as compared to intravenous treatment.

This publication was followed by an Editorial and a Letter to the Editor to which we responded (219-222). The complementary analysis of fecal calprotectin levels at 6 months after switch stratified for inactive and active disease at baseline presented in our Reply to the Letter to the Editor indicated that disease activity level at baseline defined by fecal calprotectin did not affect outcomes. Furthermore, time on intravenous vedolizumab treatment did not seem to correlate with fecal calprotectin levels at 6 months after switch, indicating that the time elapsed on intravenous treatment before switch does not necessarily need to be considered when deciding whether to proceed with the switch or not.



Figure 14. Associations between disease activity level at baseline defined by fecal calprotectin (panel A) and time on intravenous vedolizumab at the time of switch (panel B), respectively, and outcomes after six months as measured by fecal calprotectn levels. Reproduced from (220) with permission from John Wiley & Sons. Inc.

Paper IV:

Twenty adult UC patients had their colonoscopic examinations video recorded. At the time of the colonoscopic examination, 20% of patients displayed proctitis, 15% displayed left-sided colitis, and the remaining 65% presented with extensive colitis. Each video recording was edited into five shorter sequences representative of the colonic segments and the rectum thus resulting in one hundred unique video sequences. Each video sequence was evaluated for *erythema*, *vascular pattern*, *granularity*, *friability*, *bleeding*, and *ulcers* as well as according to the MES, UCEIS and UCCIS three times by each assessor, resulting in a total of 7200 data points for assessment of the individual descriptors and 1200 assessments of disease severity. Intra- and interobserver agreement were calculated using kappa (κ) statistics both

for assessment of the individual segments and for the total inflammatory burden of the colonic segments and rectum combined. In general, the demonstrated level of intraobserver agreement was good to very good for the various endoscopic descriptors but with granularity and vascular pattern performing slightly superior. Interobserver agreement for the various descriptors was generally moderate to good. All the assessed descriptors and indices correlated well and significantly with histopathological analysis in all segments. We used the MES to illustrate which descriptors are good at discriminating within the range of low- and high-grade inflammation, respectively, and found that *vascular pattern* was good at detecting early inflammatory changes but reaches its maximum score relatively early when plotted against the MES. On the contrary, *ulcers* assessment was superior in terms of identifying moderate to high inflammatory activity. The performance and behavior of *bleeding* as an endoscopic descriptor was almost identical to ulcers. Bleeding was thus considered redundant which in combination with the goal of clinical usability of the new score, constituted reason for not including this descriptor in the final score. Thus, the two descriptors vascular pattern and ulcers were combined into a new endoscopic score referred to as the Simple Endoscopic Score for Ulcerative Colitis (SES-UC). The SES-UC correlated well and in a statistically significant manner to histopathological analysis and also performed similarly, and in some cases better, than the established indices in reliability and validity tests. Analysis of the SES-UC_{max}, i.e., the highest segmental score also resulted in a statistically significant correlation to fecal calprotectin levels, plasma CRP, and histopathology. Furthermore, we calculated the SES-UC_{Σ} (representing the sum of the SES-UC scores for all five large bowel segments). We found a statistically significant correlation between the SES-UC_{Σ} and fecal calprotectin levels, plasma CRP, and histopathology. Intra- and interobserver agreement values for the SES-UC_{Σ} were similar to results for the established scores. Lastly, we analyzed the correlation between the SES-UC_{max} score multiplied by SES-UC_{Σ} score ([SES-UC_{max} x SES-UC_{Σ}]) and the maximal histological inflammation, the aggregate histological inflammation, plasma CRP, and fecal calprotectin, respectively. The product of this calculation proved to correlate significantly to the listed parameters. With these findings taken together, we suggest a new endoscopic score for ulcerative colitis based on the descriptors vascular pattern (scored 0-2 points) and ulcers (scored 0-3 points) reported using the maximum segmental score (SES-UC_{max}) together with the score for the sum of all five large bowel segments (SES-UC_{Σ}). In order to facilitate statistical processing in clinical trials, we suggest that the SES-UC_{max} and SES-UC_{Σ} are multiplied in order to generate a single number that may be used for this purpose.

To get the SES-UC score p			plained, a	and how to	report the result
The points for the two	descriptors	s vascular	<i>pattern</i> ar	nd <i>ulcers</i> are	e added for each
large bowel segment s	separately (see Exam	ples belo	w).	
To get the total SES-UC (S	ES-UC _Σ):				
The SES-UC scores for	r all five ind	ividual se	gments ar	re summed (see Examples).
To report the patient's end	doscopic di	sease act	ivity:		
The highest individual	segmental	SES-UC	score (SES	-UC _{max}) is sta	ated, followed by
the total score (SES-U				11100A	
is performed, the total					
B The points for the two e	ndoscopic	descript	ors	The large	e bowel is divided
are added to get the SE					segments
Vascular pattern		Р	oints		
 Normal, or slightly enhanced 			0		
Partial loss			1	1 the	un la
Absent			2		m/ascending 🗖 📘
Ulcers		Р	oints	🔥 🖌 Desc	ending colon
Absent			0	26	Rectum
Erosions or pinpoint u	lcerations (≤5 mm)	1	5	
Larger superficial ulce	rations (>5				
	rations (~5	mm)	2		
 Deeper excavated ulc 	ers or diffus	sely	3	\searrow	
•	ers or diffus	sely		\sim	
 Deeper excavated ulc 	ers or diffus	sely		SES-UC ₂	SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC ₂
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular	sely ace)	3	SES-UC ₂	SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC;
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 Example 1 Full colonoscopy 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular pattern	sely ace) Ulcers	3 SES-UC	SES-UC ₂	SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular pattern 1	sely ace) Ulcers 1	3 SES-UC 2	SES-UC _Z	SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular pattern 1 1	sely ace) Ulcers 1 1	3 SES-UC 2 2	SES-UC ₂	SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular pattern 1 1 2	sely ace) Ulcers 1 1 1	3 SES-UC 2 2 3	SES-UC ₂	
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular pattern 1 1 2 2 2	Ulcers Ulces 1 1 1 3	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5		SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC; 5(17) SES-UC _{max} (SES-UC;
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon Rectum 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular 1 1 2 2 2 2 Vascular	Ulcers Ulcers 1 1 1 3 3 3	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5 5 5	17	5(17)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon Rectum Example 2 Sigmoidoscopy	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular 1 1 2 2 2 2 Vascular	Ulcers Ulcers 1 1 1 3 3 3	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5 5 5	17	5(17)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 D Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon Rectum Example 2 Sigmoidoscopy Cecum/ascending 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular 1 1 2 2 2 2 Vascular	Ulcers Ulcers 1 1 1 3 3 3	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5 5 5	17	5(17)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon Rectum Example 2 Sigmoidoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular 1 1 2 2 2 2 Vascular	Ulcers Ulcers 1 1 1 3 3 3	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5 5 5	17	5(17)
 Deeper excavated ulc ulcerated mucosa (>3 Example 1 Full colonoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon Sigmoid colon Rectum Example 2 Sigmoidoscopy Cecum/ascending Transverse colon Descending colon 	ers or diffus 0 % of surfa Vascular 1 1 2 2 2 Vascular pattern - -	Sely ace) Ulcers 1 1 1 1 3 3 3 Ulcers - - -	3 SES-UC 2 2 3 5 5 5 SES-UC - - -	17	5(17)

Figure 15. How to calculate and use the new SES-UC score. Submitted manuscript; reproduced with permission from the authors.

Discussion

The overall focus of this thesis was to generate new knowledge on previously unexplored aspects of treatment, evaluation methods, and disease monitoring in IBD and IMC. Improved understanding of the basic concepts of the tools that we currently have are central in the process of optimizing treatment algorithms, exploring new possible areas of use and, in the extension, to achieve an overall improved care and daily life for people who live with any of these conditions. The following discussion is focused on the principal findings in the original papers that provide the basis for this thesis work as well as strengths, limitations, difficulties which we encountered throughout the process, and perhaps most importantly to put our findings into context given the time passed.

Paper I

This paper, from 2017, was the first report on a case-series of patients treated with off-label vedolizumab for corticosteroid-dependent or partially corticosteroidrefractory IMC, including the first patient ever to be treated with vedolizumab on this indication. Some time has passed since this publication and the use of vedolizumab for treatment of IMC is now widely accepted and has been incorporated in treatment guidelines for IMC (223-225). Our data indicate that this endpoint was achieved after a median time of 56 days and required 2-4 infusions which corresponds well to the expected time of onset of effect for vedolizumab (142, 143). Interestingly, subsequent larger confirmatory studies demonstrated very similar levels of therapeutic success with vedolizumab in this clinical setting with around 85% of patients reaching remission (183, 186, 226). There were no safety concerns reported at follow-up of this cohort. These findings are in line with previous reports on the favorable safety profile of vedolizumab (142, 143, 145). In this study, we describe a group of patients that had received treatment with corticosteroids for a long time, 79 days on average, with some but not satisfactory therapeutic effect thus rendering continued mild-moderate disease activity. The use of infliximab, which is known to be associated with an increased risk of infections, would have been excessive in this situation considering not only the degree of inflammatory activity but also the increase in risk of severe infections considering that immunomodulatory treatment with ICIs may be associated with severe infections, particularly if combined with infliximab or corticosteroids (227, 228).

We hypothesized that treatment with vedolizumab, due to its gut-selective immunosuppressive effect, may even be beneficial as compared to infliximab treatment in these situations since the systemic immune activation, which is desired for optimal anti-tumor response, is maintained. Recent data on the topic have provided support for this hypothesis and there is now available data indicative of decreased survival rates and higher cancer progression rates in patients treated with infliximab (185-187). This is particularly interesting since the development of immune-related adverse events, and thus need for corticosteroids or infliximab therapy, has been associated with a better anti-tumor response to ICI treatment (186, 229-232). Patients with a history of IBD are known to be at increased risk to experience IBD-relapse or IMC when administered ICI therapy (233-235). Vedolizumab treatment may be considered for patients who are intolerant to or previous non-responders to infliximab therapy, or as prophylactic treatment for patients that have previously developed IMC and are being rechallenged. However, vedolizumab is not suitable for patient with severe active inflammation where a rapid onset of therapeutic effect is necessary. Likewise, vedolizumab is likely unsuitable for patients with multiple immune related adverse events from various organ systems where a systemic immunosuppressive effect is necessary. The concept of dual biologic therapy is gaining grounds within the field of IBD (236). Perhaps, dual biologic therapy with infliximab and vedolizumab can be considered in treatment-refractory cases where treatment with either infliximab or vedolizumab therapy alone fails to bring IMC under control. Although currently available data on the topic is limited, we see an interesting development where IL12/23 inhibitors and JAK inhibitors are evaluated in IMC with promising results (237-240). More and more patients are receiving immunotherapy and indications are getting wider as ICI treatment is evaluated in new indications and also since new types of ICIs are getting approval. There is thus an urgent need for studies on this topic in order to optimize the management of these conditions. Furthermore, we are currently witnessing a rapid development in the field of IBD in terms of access to new treatments. It will be interesting to follow this development and identify which of these new treatments may be harnessed for use in IMC, since specific studies in this condition are generally lacking. Another interesting topic is that of concurrent ICI treatment and anti-TNF treatment for IMC (241). As of today, ICI-treatment is generally discontinued if high-grade immune-related adverse events develop (242). However, if IMC can be acceptably controlled with anti-TNF, vedolizumab, IL12/23 inhibitors, JAK inhibitors or another type of immunosuppressive treatment strategy, we may see a development towards a management strategy where these treatments are used in parallel with continued ICI-treatment. Interestingly, there is now some data available indicating that the use of JAK inhibitors for treatment of IMC may even be beneficial (243, 244). However, studies are needed to elucidate the impact on cancer progression rates and survival as well as possible safety concerns that this type of proceeding could infer.

Another interesting development since this paper was published is that a second endoscopic score for IMC has been suggested (245). However, the future holds whether this score will become widely established. Since a specific endoscopic score for IMC was lacking at the time during which this study was carried out, we developed our own composite endoscopic score based on the SES-CD and UCEIS. We considered this reasonable since IMC display features of both CD and UC. Interestingly, our endoscopic index proved to correlate well with histology in this study.

As a final comment on the strengths and limitations in our study, we consider the use of ileocolonoscopy including histopathological analysis in order to determine diagnosis a study strength as this reduces the risk of bias. Important limitations include the small number of study participants and lack of ileocolonoscopic evaluation at follow-up. However, we consider the use of corticosteroid free remission an acceptable readout parameter since this is objective and clinically relevant. Perhaps the concept of MH, which is a commonly sought-after treatment target in CD and UC trials is not the most relevant outcome in these patients since IMC generally does not become chronic once the triggering agent has been discontinued.

Paper II

In this study we report on a non-medical switch from the originator infliximab to the first biosimilar of a monoclonal antibody (CT-P13) in a cohort of 313 IBD patients with a follow-up period of 12 months. Our findings on therapeutic efficacy, immunogenicity, and safety following this proceeding are in line with what would be expected on continued treatment with the originator infliximab, thus indicating that this type of switch is feasible in a real-world setting. This study was initiated in a time when the concept of switching between different versions of a biologic was considered controversial (159). Available data on this topic was, at the time, scarce and pointed towards that this type of switch from infliximab to CT-P13 could infer negative effects particularly in CD (214, 246). Since these findings were in line with the theoretical basis for concern of a potentially inferior effect in CD given the differences in fucosylation of glycans in the Fc-part of the antibody, the criticism and general concern towards carrying out a non-medical switch in an IBD cohort were in many ways justified. Thus, we found it to be of tremendous importance to monitor the switch carefully. Over time, evidence from switch studies carried out in populations of IBD patients suggesting this type of switch was feasible started to accumulate (247-251). Our study was at the time of publication, and to our knowledge still is, the largest study on a non-medical switch in a cohort of IBD patients.

The power calculations for the NOR-SWITCH study were based on the entire study cohort which also included patients with spondyloarthritis, rheumatic arthritis,

psoriasis, and psoriatic arthritis (214). The NOR-SWITCH study was a very important study at the time and demonstrated, although underpowered for subgroup analysis, disease worsening rates of 36.5% in CD patients as opposed to 11.9% in patients with UC at 12 months of follow-up (214). We calculated disease worsening rates for the patients in our study in order to be able to compare our results with data from the NOR-SWITCH study. In our study we saw disease worsening rates of 14.0% for CD and 13.8% for UC thus refuting the results from the NOR-SWITCH study. Since we did not have access to a control group, we had to use baseline values as reference for biochemical markers and remission rates/disease worsening assessment. This was not possible for assessment of loss of response rates, which is why we compared our data with results from previous studies on treatment with the originator infliximab (123, 131-133). Since the natural disease course for many patients is chronically remitting and relapsing, patients are expected to go in and out of remission and display changes in disease activity over time without therapeutic intervention. To capture these natural fluctuations in inflammatory activity, we decided to assess not only loss of response but also the proportion of patients with active disease at baseline that were in remission at follow-up. We could see that there was a bidirectional natural fluctuation over time with patients going in and out of remission at similar rates, and thus not related to the switch or treatment as such.

The large sample size may be considered a strength of the study since this reduces the risk of type II errors (i.e., a false negative outcome). Furthermore, the follow-up time of 12 months should also be sufficient to evaluate any changes in disease activity following switch. However, the use of multiple analyses in turn increases the risk of type I errors (i.e., a false positive outcome). Furthermore, the study was not blinded, and the patients were thus well aware of the fact that the switch inferred a transition to a less expensive therapeutic option. This proceeding may infer a risk of a potential nocebo effect which in turn may translate into a change in subjective read-out parameters and frequency of patient-reported adverse events. Thus, an objective primary outcome would have been preferable. However, objective readout parameters were covered in secondary outcomes. Since all patients within Region Skane were consecutively switch based on non-medical reasons we did not have access to a control group. A study design with a control group that continued on treatment with unchanged conditions would have been preferable since this would have provided higher quality evidence of the causality of the intervention (i.e., switch). The lack of a control group makes it difficult to interpret which effects would have been seen or expected on continued treatment with the originator product as well and which changes that are specific to the switch. Furthermore, even though data was prospectively collected, we encountered problems with missing data, in particular for fecal calprotectin which is dependent on patient-submitted fecal samples. This is unfortunate since fecal calprotectin was the most objective readout parameter that we had access to in this study. Endoscopic evaluation of inflammatory activity would have been preferable but was not possible since the switch was carried out in a routine clinical setting. We used the missing equals

excluded method (which corresponds to per protocol or complete case analysis) together with a diagram of number and reason for dropouts. We considered this to be the most appropriate approach given that 99.7% of patients were on maintenance therapy (252, 253). As a final comment, it would have been appropriate to select maintenance treatment as an inclusion criterion since the inclusion of patients that are recently started on infliximab treatment may infer an improvement in readout parameters which is unrelated to the switch, which is what we intend to measure. However, 99.7% of patients were on maintenance therapy which makes it unlikely that this proceeding actually affected the final result.

The use of biosimilars is an important cost driver from a health economics perspective. With increased access to affordable treatments options, we are now able to provide more patients with the right treatment early on in the disease course by use of rapid-step up or top-down therapeutic strategies. Today, this type of switch between an originator product and a biosimilar is no longer controversial but several important areas remain to be explored, including the concept of multiple switching (254). Available reports on multiple switching in IBD are limited but currently available data indicate that this type of switching is feasible (255-260). Thus, we are headed towards a future where biosimilars of monoclonal antibodies may be subject to pharmacy-level substitution.

Paper III

Our results from this cohort of IBD patients indicate that a switch from maintenance intravenously to subcutaneously administered vedolizumab is safe and feasible with preserved therapeutic effect, high drug persistence rates, maintained HR-OoL, high patient satisfaction, at a reduced treatment cost. The study was carried out in a realworld cohort of IBD patients and had a follow-up period of 6 months, with drug persistence rates reported for up to 12 months. The VISIBLE studies provided evidence on the efficacy of de-novo treatment with subcutaneous vedolizumab following an induction regimen of two doses of intravenously administered vedolizumab (149, 150). Real-world data was largely lacking at the time this study was carried out, with only one available study on the topic which had a follow-up of 12 weeks (261). In this study, a small yet statistically significant increase in fecal calprotectin levels were observed already at 12 weeks after switch which is remarkable given the short follow-up period and known slow onset of therapeutic effect for vedolizumab (261). Thus, available data on the subject were certainly not unequivocally reassuring at the time. Our study, along with several more recent publications on the topic provide a growing body of evidence for the feasibility and safety of switching from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab (218, 262-265).

In recent years, the number of publications related to real-world data and real-world evidence have accelerated (266). Real-world data collected in a routine health-care setting, as opposed to data derived from traditional clinical trials can provide more

generalizable results due to factors such as a wider variety in included patient populations with varying demographics, comorbidities, and difficult to treat cases but may be subject to numerous sources of bias (267, 268). Furthermore, data from a real-world setting may also shed light on possible safety signals after the initial approval of a treatment (268, 269). Thus, real-world evidence can contribute with important insights in addition to the information presented in randomized trials.

In our study, we found that the patients with the lowest serum vedolizumab trough levels on intravenous treatment demonstrated higher fecal calprotectin concentrations as compared to patients with higher serum concentrations of intravenous vedolizumab. This trend was not seen after 6 months of subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment. Furthermore, subgroup analysis of the patients that were dosed according to the 8-week standard dosing regimen of intravenous vedolizumab showed improved fecal calprotectin levels after switch. Taken together, these data indicate that some of the patients were likely underdosed before switch and highlights the importance of further studies focused on finding the optimum dose of both intravenously and subcutaneously administered vedolizumab. The levels of steady-state serum concentrations before and after switch presented in our study including considerably higher serum concentrations on subcutaneous treatment were comparable to previously reported data on the topic (149, 150, 261). It has been suggested that $\alpha 4\beta 7$ receptors expressed by circulating T cells are saturated already at serum vedolizumab concentrations of 1 µg/ml (270). There is thus a discrepancy between what is considered therapeutic concentrations and findings from preclinical pharmacokinetics-pharmacodynamics data. Perhaps, this gap may be explained by postulated yet insufficiently explored additional mechanisms-ofaction for vedolizumab in addition to integrin $\alpha 4\beta$ 7–MAdCAM-1 interaction (144).

Administration mode, product impurities, dosing regimen, inflammatory activity, and underlying pathogenic mechanisms are all factors that could possibly affect the immunogenicity of a drug (167-169, 271). The clinical implications and relevance of ADAbs to vedolizumab is yet largely unexplored and there is a need for further studies on this topic. Furthermore, the situation where we have access to intravenous and subcutaneous treatment options that are based on the same active substance but where the drugs display different pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamics profiles is relatively new and deserves further exploration. An improved understanding on optimum trough concentrations, therapeutic intervals, and dosing regimens are key in therapeutic drug monitoring strategies, and in order to harness the full potential of technological advances such as point-of-care analysis of drug concentrations and home monitoring strategies in order to provide IBD patients with a more precise and timely care.

Important limitations of this study include the lack of a control group continuing on intravenous treatment and the use of indirect markers of inflammatory activity as opposed to ileocolonoscopy for evaluation of therapeutic effect. However, we did have drug persistence data for up to 12 months which should be sufficient for

evaluation given the postulated mechanism of action and slow onset of therapeutic effect for vedolizumab. Finally, we did not have access to analysis of ADAbs to vedolizumab. This would have been of particular interest to improve our understanding of the prevalence and clinical relevance of vedolizumab ADAbs. If these antibodies are present and associated with lower drug survival or remission rates, this might have implications for concomitant use of immunomodulators.

Paper IV

The matter of whether assessment of the most severely inflamed segment or the total colonic inflammatory burden should be assessed in evaluation of disease activity has been a matter of debate, and currently available data on the topic are as previously stated contradictive (85-87). We believe that the relevance of these aspects is not mutually exclusive and thus both the maximum severity and the total inflammatory burden at a given time may provide relevant pieces of information. In this study we suggest a simple endoscopic score based on the two endoscopic descriptors vascular pattern and ulcers but where the maximum severity is presented alongside a score for the total inflammatory burden of the colonic segments and rectum in order to get a more comprehensive understanding of the present inflammatory state. We chose these two descriptors since they performed well in the conducted reliability and accuracy tests in addition to providing a good discriminatory ability along the inflammatory spectrum once combined. The use of a single number to denote inflammatory activity may be more manageable in statistical analyses and thus comprises an option for use in scientific studies. However, in a clinical context communication of inflammatory activity, particularly over time, may be facilitated if a multidimensional score is used. Thus, we developed models for both these scenarios. Our data indicate that a relatively large number of patients, 25-38% depending on which index was used, had the most severely inflamed segment located proximally to the sigmoid colon indicating that the severity of inflammation may be underestimated in more than one third of patients if the examination is limited to the rectosigmoid colon. However, there are benefits from carrying out a limited endoscopic examination in terms of sigmoidoscopy since the preparations for a full colonoscopy is generally more cumbersome for the patient and it also provides a bigger burden on the health care system. Thus, there is clearly a place for use of sigmoidoscopy regardless of its accuracy. For the purpose of this study, we made a direct comparison of the performance of three established indices, the MES, the UCEIS, and the UCCIS. In general, all these indices performed well and similarly but the UCCIS showed slightly higher κ values in the reliability tests. However, calculation of the UCCIS is based on a rather sophisticated mathematical calculation which may explain why this index has not received the recognition that it deserves. We are currently witnessing a dynamic development in the field of AI-based endoscopic tools which are likely to have a major impact on assessment and monitoring strategies in the

future (272-274). Meanwhile, we believe that there is still room for optimization of the diagnostic algorithms that we currently have. Taken together, our postulated index – the SES-UC – provides a new approach to endoscopic scoring of UC disease activity. Larger studies are needed to validate the index and in order to suggest cut-off levels for various levels of disease activity, remission, and therapeutic response.

Important limitations include that the study was carried out in a single center. Multicenter studies may be preferable since they are associated with reduced patient selection and assessment bias which translates into an increased generalizability of results. Thus, our results should optimally be validated in a multicenter study, in a new and larger cohort of patients although the number of generated data points and analyses carried out within this study reached a respectable number. Another challenge which we encountered within the framework of this study is the lack of a current gold standard to use in order to assess the performance of the various descriptors. This problem was also encountered by the developers of the UCEIS and UCCIS scores, respectively. In both situations, the authors decided to use a VAS for reference. We consider the proceeding of using a highly subjective scale as opposed to an objective read-out parameter for validity tests problematic. Consequently, we consider the use of histopathologic analysis in this context a strength in our study. Furthermore, we used the MES as reference to assess the discriminatory ability of descriptors due to the lack of an objective gold standard. With the same line of argument as on the topic of a gold standard to which the endoscopic descriptors can be compared, together with previous critique directed towards the subjectivity of the MES, this proceeding is not ideal. However, the MES is likely more accurate than a VAS scale, and we did not see another way in which we could bypass this problem.

Conclusions

- Vedolizumab can be used to treat immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis. We also developed a novel endoscopic score for assessment of immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis based on the Simple Endoscopic Score for Crohn's Disease and the Ulcerative Colitis Endoscopic Index of Severity. However, larger studies are needed to evaluate the accuracy and reliability of this score.
- A non-medical switch from the originator infliximab to the biosimilar CT-P13 is feasible with maintained therapeutic effect and safety in patients with inflammatory bowel disease.
- A non-medical switch from intravenously to subcutaneously administered vedolizumab may be done with maintained therapeutic effect, safety, and increased overall patient satisfaction at a reduced cost in a population of patients with inflammatory bowel disease.
- We developed a new endoscopic score for evaluation of inflammatory activity in ulcerative colitis encompassing both the entire large bowel inflammatory burden and the maximal degree of inflammation. The new endoscopic score is referred to as the Simple Endoscopic Score for Ulcerative colitis (SES-UC) and has the advantages of being simple to use without compromising performance features.

Future perspectives

In the last decades we have seen remarkable advances in terms of therapeutic opportunities, monitoring strategies, and holistic care in the field of IBD. With deepened understanding of the mechanisms underlying disease along with increased therapeutic possibilities including an increased access to targeted therapies, new mechanisms of action, multidrug strategies, and therapeutic drug monitoring, an increased complexity has followed. We now know that early, aggressive, treatment can improve prognosis and alter the disease course. The use of biosimilars and generics have altered the landscape, and we are now able to treat more patients more efficiently early on in the disease course. With overtreatment however comes the hazard of infections and adverse events, whereas with undertreatment the patient is put at risk to develop irreversible bowel damage and co-morbidities due to chronic inflammation.

We are currently witnessing an increased complexity of which treatment to choose for which patient, and a parallel shift in paradigm from a one size fits all symptombased treatment approach towards stratified medicine with concepts such as treatto-target, deep remission and multidimensional care. We have come far, however are eager to go further and are aiming towards personalized medicine with an individualized profile for each patient to guide therapeutic strategies. Technological advances in the field of artificial intelligence are currently being applied to improve diagnostic and monitoring strategies and we are seeing AI-based colonoscopic and histopathological scores which can be used for a standardized assessment of disease activity, therapeutic effect and possibly to determine prognosis. It is indeed an interesting era full of promise we see unraveling within the field of IBD, but nevertheless we aspire to create a future even brighter where disease clearance may become a reality. Optimally, these significant advancements can also be harnessed to drive development within the field of IMC.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom, huvudsakligen Crohns sjukdom och ulcerös kolit, är en kronisk sjukdom som drabbar mag- och tarmkanalen. Omkring 0.7% av befolkningen beräknas vara drabbade. Det är ännu inte helt klarlagt hur inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom uppstår och varför vissa personer blir sjuka, men en vedertagen teori är att sjukdom uppstår som följd av ett defekt samspel mellan immunförsvaret och den normala tarmfloran. Miljöfaktorer och genetiska förutsättningar anses vara en bidragande faktor. Då flertalet olika mekanismer samspelar vid sjukdomsutveckling finns det en stor variation i hur sjukdomen tar sig uttryck mellan olika personer. Behandlingen är i första hand medicinsk i form av läkemedel, men i vissa fall behövs operation. Det har på senare tid skett en stor utveckling gällande läkemedelsbehandling vid inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom och det finns nu ett stort antal tillgängliga läkemedel, med olika verkningsmekanismer, men med gemensamt syfte i form av att de verkar inflammationsdämpande. Då nya läkemedel lanseras brukar de vara patenterade under en viss tidsperiod. När patentet löper ut kan andra läkemedelsföretag utveckla sin version av läkemedlet. Biologiska läkemedel är en typ av moderna läkemedel som utvecklas med hjälp av levande system (t.ex. tillverkning med hjälp av odlade cellinjer som tillverkar målriktade antikroppar) och har en mycket komplex molekylstruktur. Då framställningen är beroende av levande system är den svår att kontrollera och det går därför inte att kopiera ett biologiskt läkemedel på samma sätt som ett kemiskt framställt läkemedel. En kopia av ett biologiskt läkemedel, så kallad biosimilar, är alltså inte identisk med originalpreparatet utan mindre skillnader förekommer.

Infliximab och vedolizumab är exempel på två biologiska läkemedel som används för att behandla inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom. Tillgången till nya läkemedel har gett upphov till frågeställningar om hur dessa kan användas på ett säkert och effektivt sätt, t.ex. om det går att byta från en version av ett läkemedel till en biosimilar eller mellan olika beredningsformer av samma typ av läkemedel med fortsatt god behandlingseffekt.

Med ökade behandlingsmöjligheter har det också blivit allt viktigare att kunna följa upp och utvärdera svårighetsgraden på inflammation i tarmen på ett precist sätt. Endoskopisk undersökning, exempelvis genom koloskopi, är en viktig metod för att bedöma inflammation. Inflammationens svårighetsgrad utvärderas ofta med hjälp av olika poängsystem (index) där svårighetsgraden poängsätts. Ett relaterat tillstånd är tarminflammation som uppstår som följd av immunterapibehandling vid olika typer av cancer. Traditionellt har cancer kunnat behandlas genom bland annat strålbehandling, operation och cellgifter. För drygt tio år sedan introducerades en ny form av cancerbehandling, immunterapi, som kan användas vid vissa cancertyper och som syftar till att aktivera kroppens egna immunförsvar så att det angriper cancercellerna. Detta har visat sig vara effektivt i många fall, men den önskade aktiveringen av immunförsvaret är också behäftad med immunrelaterade biverkningar, t.ex. diarré och tarminflammation, som kan drabba upp till drygt 45% av patienterna beroende på vilken behandling det rör sig om. Då detta sjukdomstillstånd på många sätt liknar inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom är det tänkbart att använda sig av en liknande behandlingsstrategi och samma typ av läkemedel för att dämpa även denna form av inflammation.

Det övergripande målet med den här avhandlingen är att generera ny kunskap om hur inflammatoriska sjukdomstillstånd i tarmen, inklusive inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom och immunterapirelaterad tarminflammation kan behandlas och följas upp på ett bra sätt. Avhandlingen består av fyra delarbeten med följande syfte:

Projekt 1: Undersöka huruvida vedolizumab, en läkemedelsbehandling som är godkänd för behandling av inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom, kan användas för att behandla tarminflammation som uppstått som följd av immunterapi. Våra resultat visar att behandlingen var effektiv och biverkningsfri.

Projekt 2: Undersöka huruvida det är möjligt att byta behandling från originalversionen av ett biologiskt läkemedel, infliximab, till en biosimilar med bibehållen behandlingseffekt och säkerhet hos patienter med inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom. Våra resultat visar att detta är möjligt, och det framkom inga nya säkerhetssignaler.

Projekt 3: Undersöka huruvida det är möjligt att byta beredningsform för vedolizumab, från intravenös beredning (administreras direkt i blodbanan via dropp) till subkutan beredning (administreras med hjälp av injektionspenna via huden) med bibehållen behandlingseffekt och säkerhet hos patienter med inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom. Våra resultat visar på god behandlingseffekt efter byte till subkutan behandling. Patienterna i studien var överlag positiva till bytet och det framkom inga nya säkerhetssignaler.

Projekt 4: Utveckla ett nytt endoskopiskt index för att värdera svårighetsgrad av inflammation i tjocktarmen vid ulcerös kolit, en typ av inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom som drabbar tjocktarmen. Studien mynnade ut i ett förslag till ett enkelt endoskopiskt index som visade sig ha god reproducerbarhet för samma användare vid upprepade bedömningar och då det användes av olika bedömare. Vårt endoskopiska index visade också god samstämmighet vid jämförelse med andra metoder för att mäta inflammation (analys av inflammation i blod-, avförings- och vävnadsprover).

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to the following people:

Associate Professor **Jan Marsal**, my main supervisor, for introducing me to research and providing the invaluable support needed to finish this thesis. I feel blessed to have you as a mentor and truly appreciate your commitment, patience, and the countless hours you have invested in this journey. I do not take it for granted. This is not the end however, just a new beginning. I hope to make you proud.

Associate Professor **Erik Hertervig**, my co-supervisor, for letting me benefit from your many years of experience and acquired wisdom. Your brilliance and insightful comments have been vital to this work.

My **co-authors** and **reviewers** on individual papers for making a significant contribution to this thesis work. I wish to convey my gratitude through this quote, attributed to Sir Isaac Newton, 1675: "*If I have seen further, it is by standing on the shoulders of giants*".

Adjunct Professor **Klas Sjöberg**, and Dr. **Albert Duvetorp** for a thorough review of this thesis work at the half-time seminar. Your valuable input helped bring this project to completion.

Head of Department of Gastroenterology Dr. **Daniel Klintman**, and Associate Professor **Jan Lillienau**, for taking me under your wings and investing in me throughout this journey and beyond.

My dedicated and inspiring **colleagues** at the Department of Gastroenterology for being incredible colleagues, for letting me be part of such a great team, and for taking the time to let me learn from you. It takes a village. I wish to direct a special thanks to research nurses **Ann Tornberg** and **Ida Kapusta** for your support.

My beloved **friends** for being there for me through thick and thin. As the saying goes, life is nothing without friendship.

Lastly, I would like to express the greatest possible appreciation to my significant other and life partner **Mikael**, my **family**, and my **extended family** for believing in me and for all the unforgettable memories that we share. I would like to direct a special thanks to **my mother** for your endless support and inspiring outlook on life, **my sister** for being my closest friend and better half, and **my father** who sadly is no longer with us for your unlimited kindness and compassion.
References

- Welcome MO. Structural and Functional Organization of the Gastrointestinal Tract. In: Welcome MO, editor. Gastrointestinal Physiology: Development, Principles and Mechanisms of Regulation. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2018. p. 53-106.
- 2. Mowat AM, Agace WW. Regional specialization within the intestinal immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. 2014;14(10):667-85.
- D'Antongiovanni V, Pellegrini C, Fornai M, Colucci R, Blandizzi C, Antonioli L, et al. Intestinal epithelial barrier and neuromuscular compartment in health and disease. World J Gastroenterol. 2020;26(14):1564-79.
- Del Castillo D, Lo DD. Deciphering the M-cell niche: insights from mouse models on how microfold cells "know" where they are needed. Front Immunol. 2024;15:1400739.
- 5. Marsal J, Agace WW. Targeting T-cell migration in inflammatory bowel disease. J Intern Med. 2012;272(5):411-29.
- 6. Geboes K, Geboes KP, Maleux G. Vascular anatomy of the gastrointestinal tract. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2001;15(1):1-14.
- 7. van Baarle L, Stakenborg M, Matteoli G. Enteric neuro-immune interactions in intestinal health and disease. Semin Immunol. 2023;70:101819.
- 8. Furness JB, Callaghan BP, Rivera LR, Cho HJ. The enteric nervous system and gastrointestinal innervation: integrated local and central control. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2014;817:39-71.
- Esterházy D, Canesso MCC, Mesin L, Muller PA, de Castro TBR, Lockhart A, et al. Compartmentalized gut lymph node drainage dictates adaptive immune responses. Nature. 2019;569(7754):126-30.
- Paludan SR, Pradeu T, Masters SL, Mogensen TH. Constitutive immune mechanisms: mediators of host defence and immune regulation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2021;21(3):137-50.
- 11. Chi H, Pepper M, Thomas PG. Principles and therapeutic applications of adaptive immunity. Cell. 2024;187(9):2052-78.
- 12. Houston SA, Cerovic V, Thomson C, Brewer J, Mowat AM, Milling S. The lymph nodes draining the small intestine and colon are anatomically separate and immunologically distinct. Mucosal Immunol. 2016;9(2):468-78.
- Telemo E, Korotkova M, Hanson LA. Antigen presentation and processing in the intestinal mucosa and lymphocyte homing. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol. 2003;90(6 Suppl 3):28-33.

- Carswell EA, Old LJ, Kassel RL, Green S, Fiore N, Williamson B. An endotoxininduced serum factor that causes necrosis of tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1975;72(9):3666-70.
- 15. Kalliolias GD, Ivashkiv LB. TNF biology, pathogenic mechanisms and emerging therapeutic strategies. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2016;12(1):49-62.
- 16. van Loo G, Bertrand MJM. Death by TNF: a road to inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2023;23(5):289-303.
- 17. Wieczorek M, Abualrous ET, Sticht J, Álvaro-Benito M, Stolzenberg S, Noé F, et al. Major Histocompatibility Complex (MHC) Class I and MHC Class II Proteins: Conformational Plasticity in Antigen Presentation. Front Immunol. 2017;8:292.
- Sun L, Su Y, Jiao A, Wang X, Zhang B. T cells in health and disease. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2023;8(1):235.
- 19. Smith-Garvin JE, Koretzky GA, Jordan MS. T cell activation. Annu Rev Immunol. 2009;27:591-619.
- 20. Buchbinder EI, Desai A. CTLA-4 and PD-1 Pathways: Similarities, Differences, and Implications of Their Inhibition. Am J Clin Oncol. 2016;39(1):98-106.
- 21. Waldman AD, Fritz JM, Lenardo MJ. A guide to cancer immunotherapy: from T cell basic science to clinical practice. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020;20(11):651-68.
- 22. Jiang X, Wang J, Deng X, Xiong F, Ge J, Xiang B, et al. Role of the tumor microenvironment in PD-L1/PD-1-mediated tumor immune escape. Mol Cancer. 2019;18(1):10.
- 23. Soularue E, Lepage P, Colombel JF, Coutzac C, Faleck D, Marthey L, et al. Enterocolitis due to immune checkpoint inhibitors: a systematic review. Gut. 2018;67(11):2056-67.
- 24. Sato Y, Silina K, van den Broek M, Hirahara K, Yanagita M. The roles of tertiary lymphoid structures in chronic diseases. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2023;19(8):525-37.
- 25. Hunter MC, Teijeira A, Halin C. T Cell Trafficking through Lymphatic Vessels. Front Immunol. 2016;7:613.
- 26. Berlin C, Berg EL, Briskin MJ, Andrew DP, Kilshaw PJ, Holzmann B, et al. Alpha 4 beta 7 integrin mediates lymphocyte binding to the mucosal vascular addressin MAdCAM-1. Cell. 1993;74(1):185-95.
- 27. Wyant T, Fedyk E, Abhyankar B. An Overview of the Mechanism of Action of the Monoclonal Antibody Vedolizumab. J Crohns Colitis. 2016;10(12):1437-44.
- 28. LeBien TW, Tedder TF. B lymphocytes: how they develop and function. Blood. 2008;112(5):1570-80.
- 29. Turner JS, Benet ZL, Grigorova IL. Signals 1, 2 and B cell fate or: Where, when and for how long? Immunol Rev. 2020;296(1):9-23.
- 30. Kappler K, Hennet T. Emergence and significance of carbohydrate-specific antibodies. Genes Immun. 2020;21(4):224-39.
- 31. Schneider S, Zacharias M. Atomic resolution model of the antibody Fc interaction with the complement C1q component. Mol Immunol. 2012;51(1):66-72.
- 32. Schroeder HW, Jr., Cavacini L. Structure and function of immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2010;125(2 Suppl 2):S41-52.

- 33. Forthal DN. Functions of Antibodies. Microbiol Spectr. 2014;2(4):1-17.
- 34. Graham DB, Xavier RJ. Pathway paradigms revealed from the genetics of inflammatory bowel disease. Nature. 2020;578(7796):527-39.
- 35. Ramos GP, Papadakis KA. Mechanisms of Disease: Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Mayo Clin Proc. 2019;94(1):155-65.
- Liu Z, Liu R, Gao H, Jung S, Gao X, Sun R, et al. Genetic architecture of the inflammatory bowel diseases across East Asian and European ancestries. Nat Genet. 2023;55(5):796-806.
- 37. Zeng Z, Jiang M, Li X, Yuan J, Zhang H. Precision medicine in inflammatory bowel disease. Precis Clin Med. 2023;6(4):pbad033.
- 38. Kaplan GG, Ng SC. Understanding and Preventing the Global Increase of Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gastroenterology. 2017;152(2):313-21.e2.
- 39. El Hadad J, Schreiner P, Vavricka SR, Greuter T. The Genetics of Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Mol Diagn Ther. 2024;28(1):27-35.
- 40. Uhlig HH, Charbit-Henrion F, Kotlarz D, Shouval DS, Schwerd T, Strisciuglio C, et al. Clinical Genomics for the Diagnosis of Monogenic Forms of Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Position Paper From the Paediatric IBD Porto Group of European Society of Paediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2021;72(3):456-73.
- 41. Khor B, Gardet A, Xavier RJ. Genetics and pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. Nature. 2011;474(7351):307-17.
- 42. Santana PT, Rosas SLB, Ribeiro BE, Marinho Y, de Souza HSP. Dysbiosis in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Pathogenic Role and Potential Therapeutic Targets. Int J Mol Sci. 2022;23(7).
- 43. Parkes GC, Whelan K, Lindsay JO. Smoking in inflammatory bowel disease: impact on disease course and insights into the aetiology of its effect. J Crohns Colitis. 2014;8(8):717-25.
- 44. Ananthakrishnan AN. Epidemiology and risk factors for IBD. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2015;12(4):205-17.
- 45. Charpentier C, Salleron J, Savoye G, Fumery M, Merle V, Laberenne JE, et al. Natural history of elderly-onset inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based cohort study. Gut. 2014;63(3):423-32.
- 46. Weersma RK, Stokkers PC, van Bodegraven AA, van Hogezand RA, Verspaget HW, de Jong DJ, et al. Molecular prediction of disease risk and severity in a large Dutch Crohn's disease cohort. Gut. 2009;58(3):388-95.
- Uhlig HH, Schwerd T, Koletzko S, Shah N, Kammermeier J, Elkadri A, et al. The diagnostic approach to monogenic very early onset inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology. 2014;147(5):990-1007.e3.
- 48. Tong X, Zheng Y, Li Y, Xiong Y, Chen D. Soluble ligands as drug targets for treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. Pharmacol Ther. 2021;226:107859.
- 49. Sun Q, Hong Z, Zhang C, Wang L, Han Z, Ma D. Immune checkpoint therapy for solid tumours: clinical dilemmas and future trends. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2023;8(1):320.

- 50. Cabrita R, Lauss M, Sanna A, Donia M, Skaarup Larsen M, Mitra S, et al. Tertiary lymphoid structures improve immunotherapy and survival in melanoma. Nature. 2020;577(7791):561-5.
- 51. Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Cowey CL, Lao CD, et al. Combined Nivolumab and Ipilimumab or Monotherapy in Untreated Melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(1):23-34.
- 52. Lee KA, Thomas AM, Bolte LA, Björk JR, de Ruijter LK, Armanini F, et al. Crosscohort gut microbiome associations with immune checkpoint inhibitor response in advanced melanoma. Nat Med. 2022;28(3):535-44.
- 53. Chaput N, Lepage P, Coutzac C, Soularue E, Le Roux K, Monot C, et al. Baseline gut microbiota predicts clinical response and colitis in metastatic melanoma patients treated with ipilimumab. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(6):1368-79.
- 54. Routy B, Le Chatelier E, Derosa L, Duong CPM, Alou MT, Daillère R, et al. Gut microbiome influences efficacy of PD-1-based immunotherapy against epithelial tumors. Science. 2018;359(6371):91-7.
- 55. Lewis JD, Parlett LE, Jonsson Funk ML, Brensinger C, Pate V, Wu Q, et al. Incidence, Prevalence, and Racial and Ethnic Distribution of Inflammatory Bowel Disease in the United States. Gastroenterology. 2023;165(5):1197-205.e2.
- 56. Borowitz SM. The epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease: Clues to pathogenesis? Front Pediatr. 2022;10:1103713.
- 57. Kirsner JB. Historical origins of current IBD concepts. World J Gastroenterol. 2001;7(2):175-84.
- 58. Kaplan GG, Windsor JW. The four epidemiological stages in the global evolution of inflammatory bowel disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2021;18(1):56-66.
- 59. Ng SC, Bernstein CN, Vatn MH, Lakatos PL, Loftus EV, Jr., Tysk C, et al. Geographical variability and environmental risk factors in inflammatory bowel disease. Gut. 2013;62(4):630-49.
- 60. Santiago M, Stocker F, Ministro P, Gonçalves R, Carvalho D, Portela F, et al. Incidence Trends of Inflammatory Bowel Disease in a Southern European Country: A Mirror of the Western World? Clin Transl Gastroenterol. 2022;13(5):e00481.
- Larsen L, Karachalia Sandri A, Fallingborg J, Jacobsen BA, Jacobsen HA, Bøgsted M, et al. Has the Incidence of Inflammatory Bowel Disease Peaked? Evidence From the Population-Based NorDIBD Cohort 1978-2020. Am J Gastroenterol. 2023;118(3):501-10.
- Ng SC, Shi HY, Hamidi N, Underwood FE, Tang W, Benchimol EI, et al. Worldwide incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in the 21st century: a systematic review of population-based studies. Lancet. 2017;390(10114):2769-78.
- 63. Feakins R, Torres J, Borralho-Nunes P, Burisch J, Cúrdia Gonçalves T, De Ridder L, et al. ECCO Topical Review on Clinicopathological Spectrum and Differential Diagnosis of Inflammatory Bowel Disease. J Crohns Colitis. 2022;16(3):343-68.
- 64. Solberg IC, Lygren I, Jahnsen J, Aadland E, Høie O, Cvancarova M, et al. Clinical course during the first 10 years of ulcerative colitis: results from a population-based inception cohort (IBSEN Study). Scand J Gastroenterol. 2009;44(4):431-40.

- 65. Rogler G, Singh A, Kavanaugh A, Rubin DT. Extraintestinal Manifestations of Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Current Concepts, Treatment, and Implications for Disease Management. Gastroenterology. 2021;161(4):1118-32.
- 66. Burisch J, Zammit SC, Ellul P, Turcan S, Duricova D, Bortlik M, et al. Disease course of inflammatory bowel disease unclassified in a European population-based inception cohort: An Epi-IBD study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;34(6):996-1003.
- 67. Roda G, Narula N, Pinotti R, Skamnelos A, Katsanos KH, Ungaro R, et al. Systematic review with meta-analysis: proximal disease extension in limited ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2017;45(12):1481-92.
- 68. Silverberg MS, Satsangi J, Ahmad T, Arnott ID, Bernstein CN, Brant SR, et al. Toward an integrated clinical, molecular and serological classification of inflammatory bowel disease: report of a Working Party of the 2005 Montreal World Congress of Gastroenterology. Can J Gastroenterol. 2005;19 Suppl A:5a-36a.
- 69. Vespa E, D'Amico F, Sollai M, Allocca M, Furfaro F, Zilli A, et al. Histological Scores in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: The State of the Art. J Clin Med. 2022;11(4).
- 70. Crohn BB, Ginzburg L, Oppenheimer GD. Regional ileitis; a pathologic and clinical entity. Am J Med. 1952;13(5):583-90.
- 71. Heresbach D, Alexandre JL, Branger B, Bretagne JF, Cruchant E, Dabadie A, et al. Frequency and significance of granulomas in a cohort of incident cases of Crohn's disease. Gut. 2005;54(2):215-22.
- 72. Bellaguarda E, Hanauer S. Checkpoint Inhibitor-Induced Colitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2020;115(2):202-10.
- 73. Sands BE. Biomarkers of Inflammation in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gastroenterology. 2015;149(5):1275-85.e2.
- 74. Plevris N, Lees CW. Disease Monitoring in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Evolving Principles and Possibilities. Gastroenterology. 2022;162(5):1456-75.e1.
- 75. Turner D, Ricciuto A, Lewis A, D'Amico F, Dhaliwal J, Griffiths AM, et al. STRIDE-II: An Update on the Selecting Therapeutic Targets in Inflammatory Bowel Disease (STRIDE) Initiative of the International Organization for the Study of IBD (IOIBD): Determining Therapeutic Goals for Treat-to-Target strategies in IBD. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(5):1570-83.
- 76. West J, Tan K, Devi J, Macrae F, Christensen B, Segal JP. Benefits and Challenges of Treat-to-Target in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. J Clin Med. 2023;12(19).
- 77. Peyrin-Biroulet L. Mucosal Healing in Crohn's Disease and Ulcerative Colitis. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y). 2020;16(4):206-8.
- 78. Parkes G, Ungaro RC, Danese S, Abreu MT, Arenson E, Zhou W, et al. Correlation of mucosal healing endpoints with long-term clinical and patient-reported outcomes in ulcerative colitis. J Gastroenterol. 2023;58(10):990-1002.
- 79. Mohammed Vashist N, Samaan M, Mosli MH, Parker CE, MacDonald JK, Nelson SA, et al. Endoscopic scoring indices for evaluation of disease activity in ulcerative colitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2018;1(1):Cd011450.

- 80. Khanna R, Ma C, Jairath V, Vande Casteele N, Zou G, Feagan BG. Endoscopic Assessment of Inflammatory Bowel Disease Activity in Clinical Trials. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2022;20(4):727-36.e2.
- 81. Daperno M, D'Haens G, Van Assche G, Baert F, Bulois P, Maunoury V, et al. Development and validation of a new, simplified endoscopic activity score for Crohn's disease: the SES-CD. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60(4):505-12.
- 82. Schroeder KW, Tremaine WJ, Ilstrup DM. Coated oral 5-aminosalicylic acid therapy for mildly to moderately active ulcerative colitis. A randomized study. N Engl J Med. 1987;317(26):1625-9.
- Nardone OM, Iacucci M, Villanacci V, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Ghosh S, Danese S, et al. Real-world use of endoscopic and histological indices in ulcerative colitis: Results of a global survey. United European Gastroenterol J. 2023;11(6):514-9.
- 84. Travis SP, Schnell D, Krzeski P, Abreu MT, Altman DG, Colombel JF, et al. Developing an instrument to assess the endoscopic severity of ulcerative colitis: the Ulcerative Colitis Endoscopic Index of Severity (UCEIS). Gut. 2012;61(4):535-42.
- 85. Kato J, Kuriyama M, Hiraoka S, Yamamoto K. Is sigmoidoscopy sufficient for evaluating inflammatory status of ulcerative colitis patients? J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;26(4):683-7.
- Colombel JF, Ordás I, Ullman T, Rutgeerts P, Chai A, O'Byrne S, et al. Agreement Between Rectosigmoidoscopy and Colonoscopy Analyses of Disease Activity and Healing in Patients With Ulcerative Colitis. Gastroenterology. 2016;150(2):389-95.e3.
- 87. Park SB, Kim SJ, Lee J, Lee YJ, Baek DH, Seo GS, et al. Efficacy of sigmoidoscopy for evaluating disease activity in patients with ulcerative colitis. BMC Gastroenterol. 2022;22(1):83.
- 88. Thia KT, Loftus EV, Jr., Pardi DS, Kane SV, Faubion WA, Tremaine WJ, et al. Measurement of disease activity in ulcerative colitis: interobserver agreement and predictors of severity. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2011;17(6):1257-64.
- Samuel S, Bruining DH, Loftus EV, Jr., Thia KT, Schroeder KW, Tremaine WJ, et al. Validation of the ulcerative colitis colonoscopic index of severity and its correlation with disease activity measures. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013;11(1):49-54.e1.
- 90. Colombel JF, Keir ME, Scherl A, Zhao R, de Hertogh G, Faubion WA, et al. Discrepancies between patient-reported outcomes, and endoscopic and histological appearance in UC. Gut. 2017;66(12):2063-8.
- 91. Jharap B, Sandborn WJ, Reinisch W, D'Haens G, Robinson AM, Wang W, et al. Randomised clinical study: discrepancies between patient-reported outcomes and endoscopic appearance in moderate to severe ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2015;42(9):1082-92.
- 92. D'Amico F, Magro F, Siegmund B, Kobayashi T, Kotze PG, Solitano V, et al. Disease Clearance as a New Outcome in Ulcerative Colitis: a Systematic Review and Expert Consensus. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2024;30(6):1009-17.
- 93. Poullis A, Foster R, Mendall MA, Fagerhol MK. Emerging role of calprotectin in gastroenterology. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2003;18(7):756-62.

- 94. Jukic A, Bakiri L, Wagner EF, Tilg H, Adolph TE. Calprotectin: from biomarker to biological function. Gut. 2021;70(10):1978-88.
- 95. Langhorst J, Elsenbruch S, Koelzer J, Rueffer A, Michalsen A, Dobos GJ. Noninvasive markers in the assessment of intestinal inflammation in inflammatory bowel diseases: performance of fecal lactoferrin, calprotectin, and PMN-elastase, CRP, and clinical indices. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103(1):162-9.
- Tang L, Wang J, Lin N, Zhou Y, He W, Liu J, et al. Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor-Associated Colitis: From Mechanism to Management. Front Immunol. 2021;12:800879.
- 97. Hardy TL, Bulmer E. ULCERATIVE COLITIS: A SURVEY OF NINETY-FIVE CASES. Br Med J. 1933;2(3800):812-5.
- Follin-Arbelet B, Cvancarova Småstuen M, Hovde Ø, Jelsness-Jørgensen LP, Moum B. Mortality in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Results from 30 Years of Follow-up in a Norwegian Inception Cohort (the IBSEN study). J Crohns Colitis. 2023;17(4):497-503.
- Knowles SR, Graff LA, Wilding H, Hewitt C, Keefer L, Mikocka-Walus A. Quality of Life in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-analyses-Part I. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2018;24(4):742-51.
- 100. Bewtra M, Su C, Lewis JD. Trends in hospitalization rates for inflammatory bowel disease in the United States. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2007;5(5):597-601.
- 101. Das KM. Sulfasalazine therapy in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1989;18(1):1-20.
- 102. Wollheim FA. Nanna Svartz (1890-1986) and the discovery of sulfasalazine. Ann Rheum Dis. 2023;82(11):1382-6.
- 103. Azad Khan AK, Piris J, Truelove SC. An experiment to determine the active therapeutic moiety of sulphasalazine. Lancet. 1977;2(8044):892-5.
- Truelove SC, Witts LJ. Cortisone in ulcerative colitis; final report on a therapeutic trial. Br Med J. 1955;2(4947):1041-8.
- 105. Lamb CA, Kennedy NA, Raine T, Hendy PA, Smith PJ, Limdi JK, et al. British Society of Gastroenterology consensus guidelines on the management of inflammatory bowel disease in adults. Gut. 2019;68(Suppl 3):s1-s106.
- 106. Jeong DY, Kim S, Son MJ, Son CY, Kim JY, Kronbichler A, et al. Induction and maintenance treatment of inflammatory bowel disease: A comprehensive review. Autoimmun Rev. 2019;18(5):439-54.
- 107. Venner JM, Bernstein CN. Immunomodulators: still having a role? Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf). 2022;10:goac061.
- 108. Gordon H, Minozzi S, Kopylov U, Verstockt B, Chaparro M, Buskens C, et al. ECCO Guidelines on Therapeutics in Crohn's Disease: Medical Treatment. J Crohns Colitis. 2024.
- 109. Raine T, Bonovas S, Burisch J, Kucharzik T, Adamina M, Annese V, et al. ECCO Guidelines on Therapeutics in Ulcerative Colitis: Medical Treatment. J Crohns Colitis. 2022;16(1):2-17.

- 110. Kennedy NA, Heap GA, Green HD, Hamilton B, Bewshea C, Walker GJ, et al. Predictors of anti-TNF treatment failure in anti-TNF-naive patients with active luminal Crohn's disease: a prospective, multicentre, cohort study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;4(5):341-53.
- 111. Strik AS, van den Brink GR, Ponsioen C, Mathot R, Löwenberg M, D'Haens GR. Suppression of anti-drug antibodies to infliximab or adalimumab with the addition of an immunomodulator in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2017;45(8):1128-34.
- 112. Lichtiger S, Present DH. Preliminary report: cyclosporin in treatment of severe active ulcerative colitis. Lancet. 1990;336(8706):16-9.
- 113. Lichtiger S, Present DH, Kornbluth A, Gelernt I, Bauer J, Galler G, et al. Cyclosporine in severe ulcerative colitis refractory to steroid therapy. N Engl J Med. 1994;330(26):1841-5.
- 114. Imbrizi M, Magro F, Coy CSR. Pharmacological Therapy in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: A Narrative Review of the Past 90 Years. Pharmaceuticals (Basel). 2023;16(9).
- 115. Nelson SM, Nguyen TM, McDonald JW, MacDonald JK. Natalizumab for induction of remission in Crohn's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2018;8(8):Cd006097.
- 116. Van Assche G, Van Ranst M, Sciot R, Dubois B, Vermeire S, Noman M, et al. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy after natalizumab therapy for Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(4):362-8.
- 117. Fiorino G, Danese S, Pariente B, Allez M. Paradoxical immune-mediated inflammation in inflammatory bowel disease patients receiving anti-TNF-α agents. Autoimmun Rev. 2014;13(1):15-9.
- 118. Marsal J, Barreiro-de Acosta M, Blumenstein I, Cappello M, Bazin T, Sebastian S. Management of Non-response and Loss of Response to Anti-tumor Necrosis Factor Therapy in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Front Med (Lausanne). 2022;9:897936.
- 119. Danese S. Mechanisms of action of infliximab in inflammatory bowel disease: an anti-inflammatory multitasker. Dig Liver Dis. 2008;40 Suppl 2:S225-8.
- 120. Fatima R, Bittar K, Aziz M. Infliximab [Updated 2024 Mar 21]. StatPearls. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2024 Jan. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK500021/2024.
- 121. Hanauer SB, Feagan BG, Lichtenstein GR, Mayer LF, Schreiber S, Colombel JF, et al. Maintenance infliximab for Crohn's disease: the ACCENT I randomised trial. Lancet. 2002;359(9317):1541-9.
- 122. Sands BE, Anderson FH, Bernstein CN, Chey WY, Feagan BG, Fedorak RN, et al. Infliximab maintenance therapy for fistulizing Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med. 2004;350(9):876-85.
- 123. Rutgeerts P, Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Reinisch W, Olson A, Johanns J, et al. Infliximab for induction and maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(23):2462-76.
- 124. Järnerot G, Hertervig E, Friis-Liby I, Blomquist L, Karlén P, Grännö C, et al. Infliximab as rescue therapy in severe to moderately severe ulcerative colitis: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. Gastroenterology. 2005;128(7):1805-11.

- 125. Sedger LM, McDermott MF. TNF and TNF-receptors: From mediators of cell death and inflammation to therapeutic giants past, present and future. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 2014;25(4):453-72.
- 126. Kopylov U, Mantzaris GJ, Katsanos KH, Reenaers C, Ellul P, Rahier JF, et al. The efficacy of shortening the dosing interval to once every six weeks in Crohn's patients losing response to maintenance dose of infliximab. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2011;33(3):349-57.
- 127. Hindryckx P, Novak G, Vande Casteele N, Laukens D, Parker C, Shackelton LM, et al. Review article: dose optimisation of infliximab for acute severe ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2017;45(5):617-30.
- 128. Colombel JF, Sandborn WJ, Reinisch W, Mantzaris GJ, Kornbluth A, Rachmilewitz D, et al. Infliximab, azathioprine, or combination therapy for Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(15):1383-95.
- 129. Atiqi S, Hooijberg F, Loeff FC, Rispens T, Wolbink GJ. Immunogenicity of TNF-Inhibitors. Front Immunol. 2020;11:312.
- 130. Colombel JF, Jharap B, Sandborn WJ, Feagan B, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Eichner SF, et al. Effects of concomitant immunomodulators on the pharmacokinetics, efficacy and safety of adalimumab in patients with Crohn's disease or ulcerative colitis who had failed conventional therapy. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2017;45(1):50-62.
- 131. Sprakes MB, Ford AC, Warren L, Greer D, Hamlin J. Efficacy, tolerability, and predictors of response to infliximab therapy for Crohn's disease: a large single centre experience. J Crohns Colitis. 2012;6(2):143-53.
- 132. Schnitzler F, Fidder H, Ferrante M, Noman M, Arijs I, Van Assche G, et al. Longterm outcome of treatment with infliximab in 614 patients with Crohn's disease: results from a single-centre cohort. Gut. 2009;58(4):492-500.
- Roda G, Jharap B, Neeraj N, Colombel JF. Loss of Response to Anti-TNFs: Definition, Epidemiology, and Management. Clin Transl Gastroenterol. 2016;7(1):e135.
- 134. Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, Salzberg BA, Safdi M, Popp JW, Jr., et al. Infliximab for Crohn's Disease: More Than 13 Years of Real-world Experience. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2018;24(3):490-501.
- 135. Bongartz T, Sutton AJ, Sweeting MJ, Buchan I, Matteson EL, Montori V. Anti-TNF antibody therapy in rheumatoid arthritis and the risk of serious infections and malignancies: systematic review and meta-analysis of rare harmful effects in randomized controlled trials. Jama. 2006;295(19):2275-85.
- 136. Marehbian J, Arrighi HM, Hass S, Tian H, Sandborn WJ. Adverse events associated with common therapy regimens for moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2009;104(10):2524-33.
- 137. Toruner M, Loftus EV, Jr., Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Orenstein R, Sandborn WJ, et al. Risk factors for opportunistic infections in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology. 2008;134(4):929-36.
- 138. Presta LG. Engineering of therapeutic antibodies to minimize immunogenicity and optimize function. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2006;58(5-6):640-56.

- 139. Wang B, Gallolu Kankanamalage S, Dong J, Liu Y. Optimization of therapeutic antibodies. Antib Ther. 2021;4(1):45-54.
- 140. Schneider CK. Biosimilars in rheumatology: the wind of change. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(3):315-8.
- 141. Schreiber S, Ben-Horin S, Leszczyszyn J, Dudkowiak R, Lahat A, Gawdis-Wojnarska B, et al. Randomized Controlled Trial: Subcutaneous vs Intravenous Infliximab CT-P13 Maintenance in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(7):2340-53.
- 142. Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Rutgeerts P, Hanauer S, Colombel JF, Sands BE, et al. Vedolizumab as induction and maintenance therapy for Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(8):711-21.
- 143. Feagan BG, Rutgeerts P, Sands BE, Hanauer S, Colombel JF, Sandborn WJ, et al. Vedolizumab as induction and maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(8):699-710.
- 144. Zeissig S, Rosati E, Dowds CM, Aden K, Bethge J, Schulte B, et al. Vedolizumab is associated with changes in innate rather than adaptive immunity in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut. 2019;68(1):25-39.
- 145. Colombel JF, Sands BE, Rutgeerts P, Sandborn W, Danese S, D'Haens G, et al. The safety of vedolizumab for ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Gut. 2017;66(5):839-51.
- 146. Travis S, Silverberg MS, Danese S, Gionchetti P, Löwenberg M, Jairath V, et al. Vedolizumab for the Treatment of Chronic Pouchitis. N Engl J Med. 2023;388(13):1191-200.
- 147. Vasudevan A, Gibson PR, van Langenberg DR. Time to clinical response and remission for therapeutics in inflammatory bowel diseases: What should the clinician expect, what should patients be told? World J Gastroenterol. 2017;23(35):6385-402.
- 148. Sands BE, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Loftus EV, Jr., Danese S, Colombel JF, Törüner M, et al. Vedolizumab versus Adalimumab for Moderate-to-Severe Ulcerative Colitis. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(13):1215-26.
- 149. Sandborn WJ, Baert F, Danese S, Krznarić Ž, Kobayashi T, Yao X, et al. Efficacy and Safety of Vedolizumab Subcutaneous Formulation in a Randomized Trial of Patients With Ulcerative Colitis. Gastroenterology. 2020;158(3):562-72.e12.
- 150. Vermeire S, D'Haens G, Baert F, Danese S, Kobayashi T, Loftus EV, et al. Efficacy and Safety of Subcutaneous Vedolizumab in Patients With Moderately to Severely Active Crohn's Disease: Results From the VISIBLE 2 Randomised Trial. J Crohns Colitis. 2022;16(1):27-38.
- 151. European Medicines Agency. Guideline on similar biological medicinal products. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/scientificguideline/guideline-similar-biological-medicinal-products-rev1_en.pdf. CHMP/437/04 Rev 1 [Accessed August 31, 2024].
- 152. Tebbey PW, Varga A, Naill M, Clewell J, Venema J. Consistency of quality attributes for the glycosylated monoclonal antibody Humira® (adalimumab). MAbs. 2015;7(5):805-11.

- Schiestl M, Stangler T, Torella C, Cepeljnik T, Toll H, Grau R. Acceptable changes in quality attributes of glycosylated biopharmaceuticals. Nat Biotechnol. 2011;29(4):310-2.
- 154. European Medicines Agency. Guideline on similar biological medicinal products containing monoclonal antibodies non-clinical and clinical issues. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/scientific-guideline/guideline-similar-biological-medicinal-products-containing-monoclonal-antibodies-non-clinical-and-clinical-issues_en.pdf. EMA/CHMP/BMWP/403543/2010 [Accessed August 31, 2024].
- 155. Ben-Horin S, Vande Casteele N, Schreiber S, Lakatos PL. Biosimilars in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Facts and Fears of Extrapolation. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2016;14(12):1685-96.
- 156. Beck A, Reichert JM. Approval of the first biosimilar antibodies in Europe: a major landmark for the biopharmaceutical industry. MAbs. 2013;5(5):621-3.
- 157. Yoo DH, Hrycaj P, Miranda P, Ramiterre E, Piotrowski M, Shevchuk S, et al. A randomised, double-blind, parallel-group study to demonstrate equivalence in efficacy and safety of CT-P13 compared with innovator infliximab when coadministered with methotrexate in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: the PLANETRA study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(10):1613-20.
- 158. Park W, Hrycaj P, Jeka S, Kovalenko V, Lysenko G, Miranda P, et al. A randomised, double-blind, multicentre, parallel-group, prospective study comparing the pharmacokinetics, safety, and efficacy of CT-P13 and innovator infliximab in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: the PLANETAS study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(10):1605-12.
- Danese S, Gomollon F. ECCO position statement: the use of biosimilar medicines in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). J Crohns Colitis. 2013;7(7):586-9.
- Feagan BG, Choquette D, Ghosh S, Gladman DD, Ho V, Meibohm B, et al. The challenge of indication extrapolation for infliximab biosimilars. Biologicals. 2014;42(4):177-83.
- 161. Michetti P. Efficacy of infliximab biosimilars in patients with Crohn's disease. Lancet. 2017;390(10111):2435.
- 162. Van Assche G, Vermeire S, Ballet V, Gabriels F, Noman M, D'Haens G, et al. Switch to adalimumab in patients with Crohn's disease controlled by maintenance infliximab: prospective randomised SWITCH trial. Gut. 2012;61(2):229-34.
- 163. Vaisman-Mentesh A, Gutierrez-Gonzalez M, DeKosky BJ, Wine Y. The Molecular Mechanisms That Underlie the Immune Biology of Anti-drug Antibody Formation Following Treatment With Monoclonal Antibodies. Front Immunol. 2020;11:1951.
- 164. Gunn GR, 3rd, Sealey DC, Jamali F, Meibohm B, Ghosh S, Shankar G. From the bench to clinical practice: understanding the challenges and uncertainties in immunogenicity testing for biopharmaceuticals. Clin Exp Immunol. 2016;184(2):137-46.

- 165. Van Stappen T, Vande Casteele N, Van Assche G, Ferrante M, Vermeire S, Gils A. Clinical relevance of detecting anti-infliximab antibodies with a drug-tolerant assay: post hoc analysis of the TAXIT trial. Gut. 2018;67(5):818-26.
- Hwang WY, Foote J. Immunogenicity of engineered antibodies. Methods. 2005;36(1):3-10.
- Fathallah AM, Bankert RB, Balu-Iyer SV. Immunogenicity of subcutaneously administered therapeutic proteins--a mechanistic perspective. Aaps j. 2013;15(4):897-900.
- 168. Jarvi NL, Balu-Iyer SV. Immunogenicity Challenges Associated with Subcutaneous Delivery of Therapeutic Proteins. BioDrugs. 2021;35(2):125-46.
- 169. Hamuro L, Kijanka G, Kinderman F, Kropshofer H, Bu DX, Zepeda M, et al. Perspectives on Subcutaneous Route of Administration as an Immunogenicity Risk Factor for Therapeutic Proteins. J Pharm Sci. 2017;106(10):2946-54.
- 170. Smith PJ, Critchley L, Storey D, Gregg B, Stenson J, Kneebone A, et al. Efficacy and Safety of Elective Switching from Intravenous to Subcutaneous Infliximab [CT-P13]: A Multicentre Cohort Study. J Crohns Colitis. 2022;16(9):1436-46.
- 171. Tan S, Day D, Nicholls SJ, Segelov E. Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy in Oncology: Current Uses and Future Directions: JACC: CardioOncology State-ofthe-Art Review. JACC CardioOncol. 2022;4(5):579-97.
- 172. Dunn GP, Bruce AT, Ikeda H, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. Nat Immunol. 2002;3(11):991-8.
- 173. He X, Xu C. Immune checkpoint signaling and cancer immunotherapy. Cell Res. 2020;30(8):660-9.
- 174. Xin Yu J, Hubbard-Lucey VM, Tang J. Immuno-oncology drug development goes global. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2019;18(12):899-900.
- 175. Korman AJ, Garrett-Thomson SC, Lonberg N. The foundations of immune checkpoint blockade and the ipilimumab approval decennial. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2022;21(7):509-28.
- Ribas A, Wolchok JD. Cancer immunotherapy using checkpoint blockade. Science. 2018;359(6382):1350-5.
- 177. Conroy M, Naidoo J. Immune-related adverse events and the balancing act of immunotherapy. Nat Commun. 2022;13(1):392.
- 178. Martins F, Sofiya L, Sykiotis GP, Lamine F, Maillard M, Fraga M, et al. Adverse effects of immune-checkpoint inhibitors: epidemiology, management and surveillance. Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology. 2019;16(9):563-80.
- 179. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711-23.
- Borghaei H, Paz-Ares L, Horn L, Spigel DR, Steins M, Ready NE, et al. Nivolumab versus Docetaxel in Advanced Nonsquamous Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(17):1627-39.

- 181. Daetwyler E, Wallrabenstein T, König D, Cappelli LC, Naidoo J, Zippelius A, et al. Corticosteroid-resistant immune-related adverse events: a systematic review. J Immunother Cancer. 2024;12(1).
- 182. Khoja L, Day D, Wei-Wu Chen T, Siu LL, Hansen AR. Tumour- and class-specific patterns of immune-related adverse events of immune checkpoint inhibitors: a systematic review. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(10):2377-85.
- 183. Ma C, MacDonald JK, Nguyen TM, Vande Casteele N, Linggi B, Lefevre P, et al. Pharmacological Interventions for the Prevention and Treatment of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor-Associated Enterocolitis: A Systematic Review. Dig Dis Sci. 2022;67(4):1128-55.
- 184. Le KDR, Choy KT, Roth S, Heriot AG, Kong JCH. Immune mediated colitis: a surgical perspective. ANZ J Surg. 2023;93(6):1495-502.
- 185. Verheijden RJ, May AM, Blank CU, Aarts MJB, van den Berkmortel F, van den Eertwegh AJM, et al. Association of Anti-TNF with Decreased Survival in Steroid Refractory Ipilimumab and Anti-PD1-Treated Patients in the Dutch Melanoma Treatment Registry. Clin Cancer Res. 2020;26(9):2268-74.
- 186. Zou F, Faleck D, Thomas A, Harris J, Satish D, Wang X, et al. Efficacy and safety of vedolizumab and infliximab treatment for immune-mediated diarrhea and colitis in patients with cancer: a two-center observational study. J Immunother Cancer. 2021;9(11).
- 187. van Not OJ, Verheijden RJ, van den Eertwegh AJM, Haanen J, Aarts MJB, van den Berkmortel F, et al. Association of Immune-Related Adverse Event Management With Survival in Patients With Advanced Melanoma. JAMA Oncol. 2022;8(12):1794-801.
- 188. Altman DG. Practical Statistics for Medical Research. First ed. London: Chapman and Hall. 1991. p. 404-8.
- 189. Templeton AJ, McNamara MG, Šeruga B, Vera-Badillo FE, Aneja P, Ocaña A, et al. Prognostic role of neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio in solid tumors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014;106(6):dju124.
- 190. Osredkar J, Kurent T, Fabjan T, Kumer K, Božnar Alič E, Drobne D. The comparison of the three assays for determination of fecal calprotectin in inflammatory bowel disease. Biochem Med (Zagreb). 2021;31(2):020707.
- 191. Labaere D, Smismans A, Van Olmen A, Christiaens P, D'Haens G, Moons V, et al. Comparison of six different calprotectin assays for the assessment of inflammatory bowel disease. United European Gastroenterol J. 2014;2(1):30-7.
- 192. Haisma SM, Galaurchi A, Almahwzi S, Adekanmi Balogun JA, Muller Kobold AC, van Rheenen PF. Head-to-head comparison of three stool calprotectin tests for home use. PLoS One. 2019;14(4):e0214751.
- 193. Amcoff K, Stridsberg M, Lampinen M, Magnuson A, Carlson M, Halfvarson J. Clinical implications of assay specific differences in f-calprotectin when monitoring inflammatory bowel disease activity over time. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2017;52(3):344-50.

- 194. Best WR, Becktel JM, Singleton JW, Kern F, Jr. Development of a Crohn's disease activity index. National Cooperative Crohn's Disease Study. Gastroenterology. 1976;70(3):439-44.
- 195. Harvey RF, Bradshaw JM. A simple index of Crohn's-disease activity. Lancet. 1980;1(8167):514.
- 196. Bennebroek Evertsz F, Hoeks CC, Nieuwkerk PT, Stokkers PC, Ponsioen CY, Bockting CL, et al. Development of the patient Harvey Bradshaw index and a comparison with a clinician-based Harvey Bradshaw index assessment of Crohn's disease activity. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2013;47(10):850-6.
- 197. af Björkesten CG, Nieminen U, Turunen U, Arkkila P, Sipponen T, Färkkilä M. Surrogate markers and clinical indices, alone or combined, as indicators for endoscopic remission in anti-TNF-treated luminal Crohn's disease. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2012;47(5):528-37.
- 198. Walmsley RS, Ayres RC, Pounder RE, Allan RN. A simple clinical colitis activity index. Gut. 1998;43(1):29-32.
- 199. Khanna R, Zou G, D'Haens G, Feagan BG, Sandborn WJ, Vandervoort MK, et al. A retrospective analysis: the development of patient reported outcome measures for the assessment of Crohn's disease activity. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2015;41(1):77-86.
- 200. Jairath V, Khanna R, Zou GY, Stitt L, Mosli M, Vandervoort MK, et al. Development of interim patient-reported outcome measures for the assessment of ulcerative colitis disease activity in clinical trials. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2015;42(10):1200-10.
- 201. Hanauer S, Panaccione R, Danese S, Cheifetz A, Reinisch W, Higgins PDR, et al. Tofacitinib Induction Therapy Reduces Symptoms Within 3 Days for Patients With Ulcerative Colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;17(1):139-47.
- 202. Chen XL, Zhong LH, Wen Y, Liu TW, Li XY, Hou ZK, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease-specific health-related quality of life instruments: a systematic review of measurement properties. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2017;15(1):177.
- 203. Latteur J, Ernstsson O, Nilsson E, Jäghult S, Heintz E. Construct validity of EQ-5D-5L among patients with inflammatory bowel disease-a study based on real-world data from the Swedish Inflammatory Bowel Disease Registry. J Patient Rep Outcomes. 2024;8(1):39.
- 204. Irvine EJ. Development and subsequent refinement of the inflammatory bowel disease questionnaire: a quality-of-life instrument for adult patients with inflammatory bowel disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 1999;28(4):S23-7.
- 205. Hjortswang H, Järnerot G, Curman B, Sandberg-Gertzén H, Tysk C, Blomberg B, et al. The Short Health Scale: a valid measure of subjective health in ulcerative colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2006;41(10):1196-203.
- 206. Stjernman H, Grännö C, Järnerot G, Ockander L, Tysk C, Blomberg B, et al. Short health scale: a valid, reliable, and responsive instrument for subjective health assessment in Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2008;14(1):47-52.
- 207. Marits P, Landucci L, Sundin U, Davidsdottir L, Nilsson J, Befrits R, et al. Trough sinfliximab and antibodies towards infliximab in a cohort of 79 IBD patients with maintenance infliximab treatment. J Crohns Colitis. 2014;8(8):881-9.

- 208. Afonso J, de Sousa HT, Rosa I, Carvalho J, Dias CC, Magro F. Therapeutic drug monitoring of CT-P13: a comparison of four different immunoassays. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2017;10(9):661-71.
- 209. Alhajj M, Zubair M, Farhana A. Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay. [Updated 2023 Apr 23]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2024 Jan-. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK555922/2024.
- Oken MM, Creech RH, Tormey DC, Horton J, Davis TE, McFadden ET, et al. Toxicity and response criteria of the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. Am J Clin Oncol. 1982;5(6):649-55.
- 211. Marthey L, Mateus C, Mussini C, Nachury M, Nancey S, Grange F, et al. Cancer Immunotherapy with Anti-CTLA-4 Monoclonal Antibodies Induces an Inflammatory Bowel Disease. J Crohns Colitis. 2016;10(4):395-401.
- 212. Verschuren EC, van den Eertwegh AJ, Wonders J, Slangen RM, van Delft F, van Bodegraven A, et al. Clinical, Endoscopic, and Histologic Characteristics of Ipilimumab-Associated Colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2016;14(6):836-42.
- 213. Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE). Version 4.0. (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; National Institutes of Health; National Cancer Institute; 2010). https://evs.nci.nih.gov/ftp1/CTCAE/CTCAE_4.03/CTCAE_4.03_2010-06-14_QuickReference_8.5x11.pdf [Accessed September 2, 2024].
- 214. Jørgensen KK, Olsen IC, Goll GL, Lorentzen M, Bolstad N, Haavardsholm EA, et al. Switching from originator infliximab to biosimilar CT-P13 compared with maintained treatment with originator infliximab (NOR-SWITCH): a 52-week, randomised, double-blind, non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2017;389(10086):2304-16.
- 215. Sandborn WJ, Tremaine WJ, Schroeder KW, Batts KP, Lawson GM, Steiner BL, et al. A placebo-controlled trial of cyclosporine enemas for mildly to moderately active left-sided ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology. 1994;106(6):1429-35.
- 216. Bergqvist V, Hertervig E, Gedeon P, Kopljar M, Griph H, Kinhult S, et al. Vedolizumab treatment for immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2017;66(5):581-92.
- 217. Bergqvist V, Kadivar M, Molin D, Angelison L, Hammarlund P, Olin M, et al. Switching from originator infliximab to the biosimilar CT-P13 in 313 patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2018;11:1756284818801244.
- 218. Bergqvist V, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Real-world data on switching from intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab treatment in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;55(11):1389-401.
- Bergqvist V, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Editorial: intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab-switch without glitch! Authors' reply. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;56(2):351-2.
- 220. Bergqvist V, Holmgren J, Klintman D, Marsal J. Letter: to switch or not to switch, that is the question-author's reply. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;56(5):922-3.
- 221. Nadesalingam V, Subramanian S. Editorial: intravenous to subcutaneous vedolizumab-switch without glitch! Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;56(2):349-50.

- 222. Bresteau C, Martin A, Amiot A. Letter: to switch or not to switch, that is the question. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;56(5):920-1.
- 223. Dougan M, Wang Y, Rubio-Tapia A, Lim JK. AGA Clinical Practice Update on Diagnosis and Management of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Colitis and Hepatitis: Expert Review. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(4):1384-93.
- 224. Brahmer JR, Abu-Sbeih H, Ascierto PA, Brufsky J, Cappelli LC, Cortazar FB, et al. Society for Immunotherapy of Cancer (SITC) clinical practice guideline on immune checkpoint inhibitor-related adverse events. J Immunother Cancer. 2021;9(6).
- 225. Powell N, Ibraheim H, Raine T, Speight RA, Papa S, Brain O, et al. British Society of Gastroenterology endorsed guidance for the management of immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced enterocolitis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;5(7):679-97.
- 226. Abu-Sbeih H, Ali FS, Alsaadi D, Jennings J, Luo W, Gong Z, et al. Outcomes of vedolizumab therapy in patients with immune checkpoint inhibitor-induced colitis: a multi-center study. J Immunother Cancer. 2018;6(1):142.
- 227. Del Castillo M, Romero FA, Argüello E, Kyi C, Postow MA, Redelman-Sidi G. The Spectrum of Serious Infections Among Patients Receiving Immune Checkpoint Blockade for the Treatment of Melanoma. Clin Infect Dis. 2016;63(11):1490-3.
- 228. Lord JD, Hackman RC, Moklebust A, Thompson JA, Higano CS, Chielens D, et al. Refractory colitis following anti-CTLA4 antibody therapy: analysis of mucosal FOXP3+ T cells. Dig Dis Sci. 2010;55(5):1396-405.
- 229. Eggermont AMM, Kicinski M, Blank CU, Mandala M, Long GV, Atkinson V, et al. Association Between Immune-Related Adverse Events and Recurrence-Free Survival Among Patients With Stage III Melanoma Randomized to Receive Pembrolizumab or Placebo: A Secondary Analysis of a Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6(4):519-27.
- 230. Wang Y, Abu-Sbeih H, Mao E, Ali N, Ali FS, Qiao W, et al. Immune-checkpoint inhibitor-induced diarrhea and colitis in patients with advanced malignancies: retrospective review at MD Anderson. J Immunother Cancer. 2018;6(1):37.
- 231. Das S, Johnson DB. Immune-related adverse events and anti-tumor efficacy of immune checkpoint inhibitors. J Immunother Cancer. 2019;7(1):306.
- 232. Maher VE, Fernandes LL, Weinstock C, Tang S, Agarwal S, Brave M, et al. Analysis of the Association Between Adverse Events and Outcome in Patients Receiving a Programmed Death Protein 1 or Programmed Death Ligand 1 Antibody. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(30):2730-7.
- 233. Meserve J, Facciorusso A, Holmer AK, Annese V, Sandborn WJ, Singh S. Systematic review with meta-analysis: safety and tolerability of immune checkpoint inhibitors in patients with pre-existing inflammatory bowel diseases. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2021;53(3):374-82.
- 234. van der Kooij MK, Suijkerbuijk KPM, Aarts MJB, van den Berkmortel F, Blank CU, Boers-Sonderen MJ, et al. Safety and Efficacy of Checkpoint Inhibition in Patients With Melanoma and Preexisting Autoimmune Disease : A Cohort Study. Ann Intern Med. 2021;174(5):641-8.

- 235. Grover S, Ruan AB, Srivoleti P, Giobbie-Hurder A, Braschi-Amirfarzan M, Srivastava A, et al. Safety of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors in Patients With Pre-Existing Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Microscopic Colitis. JCO Oncol Pract. 2020;16(9):e933-e42.
- 236. Ahmed W, Galati J, Kumar A, Christos PJ, Longman R, Lukin DJ, et al. Dual Biologic or Small Molecule Therapy for Treatment of Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2022;20(3):e361-e79.
- 237. Thomas AS, Ma W, Wang Y. Ustekinumab for Refractory Colitis Associated with Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(6):581-3.
- 238. Shirwaikar Thomas A, Lee SE, Shatila M, De Toni EN, Török HP, Ben Khaled N, et al. IL12/23 Blockade for Refractory Immune-Mediated Colitis: 2-Center Experience. Am J Gastroenterol. 2023;118(9):1679-83.
- 239. Esfahani K, Hudson M, Batist G. Tofacitinib for Refractory Immune-Related Colitis from PD-1 Therapy. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(24):2374-5.
- 240. Bishu S, Melia J, Sharfman W, Lao CD, Fecher LA, Higgins PDR. Efficacy and Outcome of Tofacitinib in Immune checkpoint Inhibitor Colitis. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(3):932-4.e3.
- 241. Badran YR, Cohen JV, Brastianos PK, Parikh AR, Hong TS, Dougan M. Concurrent therapy with immune checkpoint inhibitors and TNFα blockade in patients with gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events. J Immunother Cancer. 2019;7(1):226.
- 242. Schneider BJ, Naidoo J, Santomasso BD, Lacchetti C, Adkins S, Anadkat M, et al. Management of Immune-Related Adverse Events in Patients Treated With Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy: ASCO Guideline Update. J Clin Oncol. 2021;39(36):4073-126.
- 243. Zak J, Pratumchai I, Marro BS, Marquardt KL, Zavareh RB, Lairson LL, et al. JAK inhibition enhances checkpoint blockade immunotherapy in patients with Hodgkin lymphoma. Science. 2024;384(6702):eade8520.
- 244. Gravina AG, Pellegrino R, Esposito A, Cipullo M, Romeo M, Palladino G, et al. The JAK-STAT Pathway as a Therapeutic Strategy in Cancer Patients with Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor-Induced Colitis: A Narrative Review. Cancers (Basel). 2024;16(3).
- 245. Wang Y, Abu-Sbeih H, Tang T, Shatila M, Faleck D, Harris J, et al. Novel endoscopic scoring system for immune mediated colitis: a multicenter retrospective study of 674 patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 2024;100(2):273-82.e4.
- 246. Jahnsen J. Clinical experience with infliximab biosimilar Remsima (CT-P13) in inflammatory bowel disease patients. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2016;9(3):322-9.
- 247. Buer LC, Moum BA, Cvancarova M, Warren DJ, Medhus AW, Høivik ML. Switching from Remicade® to Remsima® is well Tolerated and Feasible: A Prospective, Open-label Study. J Crohns Colitis. 2017;11(3):297-304.

- 248. Smits LJ, Derikx LA, de Jong DJ, Boshuizen RS, van Esch AA, Drenth JP, et al. Clinical Outcomes Following a Switch from Remicade® to the Biosimilar CT-P13 in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients: A Prospective Observational Cohort Study. J Crohns Colitis. 2016;10(11):1287-93.
- 249. Argüelles-Arias F, Guerra Veloz MF, Perea Amarillo R, Vilches-Arenas A, Castro Laria L, Maldonado Pérez B, et al. Switching from reference infliximab to CT-P13 in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: 12 months results. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2017;29(11):1290-5.
- 250. Avouac J, Moltó A, Abitbol V, Etcheto A, Salcion A, Gutermann L, et al. Systematic switch from innovator infliximab to biosimilar infliximab in inflammatory chronic diseases in daily clinical practice: The experience of Cochin University Hospital, Paris, France. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2018;47(5):741-8.
- 251. Eberl A, Huoponen S, Pahikkala T, Blom M, Arkkila P, Sipponen T. Switching maintenance infliximab therapy to biosimilar infliximab in inflammatory bowel disease patients. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2017;52(12):1348-53.
- 252. Papp KA, Fonjallaz P, Casset-Semanaz F, Krueger JG, Wittkowski KM. Analytical approaches to reporting long-term clinical trial data. Curr Med Res Opin. 2008;24(7):2001-8.
- 253. Lachin JM. Fallacies of last observation carried forward analyses. Clin Trials. 2016;13(2):161-8.
- 254. Feagan BG, Marabani M, Wu JJ, Faccin F, Spronk C, Castañeda-Hernández G. The Challenges of Switching Therapies in an Evolving Multiple Biosimilars Landscape: A Narrative Review of Current Evidence. Adv Ther. 2020;37(11):4491-518.
- 255. Macaluso FS, Fries W, Viola A, Centritto A, Cappello M, Giuffrida E, et al. The SPOSIB SB2 Sicilian Cohort: Safety and Effectiveness of Infliximab Biosimilar SB2 in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases, Including Multiple Switches. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2021;27(2):182-9.
- 256. Trystram N, Abitbol V, Tannoury J, Lecomte M, Assaraf J, Malamut G, et al. Outcomes after double switching from originator Infliximab to biosimilar CT-P13 and biosimilar SB2 in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: a 12-month prospective cohort study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2021;53(8):887-99.
- 257. Khan N, Patel D, Pernes T, Patel M, Trivedi C, Medvedeva E, et al. The Efficacy and Safety of Switching From Originator Infliximab to Single or Double Switch Biosimilar Among a Nationwide Cohort of Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients. Crohns Colitis 360. 2021;3(2):otab022.
- 258. Luber RP, O'Neill R, Singh S, Sharma E, Cunningham G, Honap S, et al. An observational study of switching infliximab biosimilar: no adverse impact on inflammatory bowel disease control or drug levels with first or second switch. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2021;54(5):678-88.
- 259. Mazza S, Piazza OSN, Conforti FS, Fascì A, Rimondi A, Marinoni B, et al. Safety and clinical efficacy of the double switch from originator infliximab to biosimilars CT-P13 and SB2 in patients with inflammatory bowel diseases (SCESICS): A multicenter cohort study. Clin Transl Sci. 2022;15(1):172-81.

- 260. Ribaldone DG, Tribocco E, Rosso C, Armandi A, Vernero M, Bugianesi E, et al. Switching from Biosimilar to Biosimilar Adalimumab, Including Multiple Switching, in Crohn's Disease: A Prospective Study. J Clin Med. 2021;10(15).
- 261. Ventress E, Young D, Rahmany S, Harris C, Bettey M, Smith T, et al. Transitioning from Intravenous to Subcutaneous Vedolizumab in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease [TRAVELESS]. J Crohns Colitis. 2022;16(6):911-21.
- 262. Kubesch A, Kruse N, Jungheim F, Balaban Ü, Stratmann K, Sprinzl K, et al. Switching Vedolizumab from IV to SC Injection in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients with Active Disease: Real-World Experience from a German IBD Cohort. J Clin Med. 2023;12(24).
- 263. Pintar Š, Hanžel J, Drobne D, Koželj M, Kurent T, Smrekar N, et al. Remission Is Maintained after Switch from Dose-Optimised Intravenous Treatment to Subcutaneous Treatment with Vedolizumab in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Medicina (Kaunas). 2024;60(2).
- 264. Wiken TH, Høivik ML, Anisdahl K, Buer L, Warren DJ, Bolstad N, et al. Subcutaneous Vedolizumab Treatment in a Real-World Inflammatory Bowel Disease Cohort Switched From Intravenous Vedolizumab: Eighteen-Month Prospective Follow-up Study. Crohns Colitis 360. 2024;6(1):otae013.
- 265. Lamichhane N, Melas N, Bergqvist V, Ekholm NP, Olén O, Ludvigsson JF, et al. Real-World Outcomes of Patients Starting Intravenous and Transitioning to Subcutaneous Vedolizumab in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Dig Dis Sci. 2024;69(6):2175-83.
- 266. Snyder JM, Pawloski JA, Poisson LM. Developing Real-world Evidence-Ready Datasets: Time for Clinician Engagement. Curr Oncol Rep. 2020;22(5):45.
- 267. Liu F, Panagiotakos D. Real-world data: a brief review of the methods, applications, challenges and opportunities. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2022;22(1):287.
- 268. O'Leary CP, Cavender MA. Emerging opportunities to harness real world data: An introduction to data sources, concepts, and applications. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2020;22 Suppl 3:3-12.
- 269. Berger ML, Sox H, Willke RJ, Brixner DL, Eichler HG, Goettsch W, et al. Good Practices for Real-World Data Studies of Treatment and/or Comparative Effectiveness: Recommendations from the Joint ISPOR-ISPE Special Task Force on Real-World Evidence in Health Care Decision Making. Value Health. 2017;20(8):1003-8.
- 270. Rosario M, Dirks NL, Gastonguay MR, Fasanmade AA, Wyant T, Parikh A, et al. Population pharmacokinetics-pharmacodynamics of vedolizumab in patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2015;42(2):188-202.
- 271. Davis JD, Bravo Padros M, Conrado DJ, Ganguly S, Guan X, Hassan HE, et al. Subcutaneous Administration of Monoclonal Antibodies: Pharmacology, Delivery, Immunogenicity, and Learnings From Applications to Clinical Development. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2024;115(3):422-39.

- 272. Yang LS, Perry E, Shan L, Wilding H, Connell W, Thompson AJ, et al. Clinical application and diagnostic accuracy of artificial intelligence in colonoscopy for inflammatory bowel disease: systematic review. Endosc Int Open. 2022;10(7):E1004-e13.
- 273. Stidham RW, Liu W, Bishu S, Rice MD, Higgins PDR, Zhu J, et al. Performance of a Deep Learning Model vs Human Reviewers in Grading Endoscopic Disease Severity of Patients With Ulcerative Colitis. JAMA Netw Open. 2019;2(5):e193963.
- 274. Iacucci M, Santacroce G, Zammarchi I, Maeda Y, Del Amor R, Meseguer P, et al. Artificial intelligence and endo-histo-omics: new dimensions of precision endoscopy and histology in inflammatory bowel disease. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2024;9(8):758-72.





Department of Clinical Sciences

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2024:136 ISBN 978-91-8021-634-0 ISSN 1652-8220

